CULTURAL AWARENESS: LATINOS PERCEPTIONS

IN A MULTICULTURAL COUNSELING

COURSE

A Dissertation

by

LEILA FLORES-TORRES

Submitted to the Graduate College of The University of Texas Rio Grande Valley In partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

May 2018

Major Subject: Rehabilitation Counseling

CULTURAL AWARENESS: LATINOS PERCEPTIONS

IN A MULTICULTURAL COUNSELING

COURSE

A Dissertation by LEILA FLORES-TORRES

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Dr. Jerome Fischer Chair of Committee

Dr. Saara Grizzell Committee Member

Dr. Cheryl W. Fielding Committee Member

May 2018

Copyright 2018 Leila Flores-Torres

All Rights Reserved

ABSTRACT

Flores-Torres, Leila L., <u>Cultural Awareness: Latinos Perceptions in a Multicultural Counseling</u> <u>Course</u>. Doctor of Philosophy (Ph.D.), May, 2018, 75 pp., 4 tables, references, 84 titles.

This study explored the experiences and perceptions from a multicultural counseling course of Latino graduate counseling students at a Hispanic Serving Institution (HSI). The purpose of the study was to understand the students' lived experience and its impact in developing their multicultural counselor identity and competencies. The research questions included the following: What course experiences and personal values do Latino graduate students identify as relevant to their multicultural counseling preparation? What psychological process do Latino graduate students use to make meaning of their experiences and values in their multicultural counseling preparation to serve the needs of culturally diverse clients?

The study used a transcendental phenomenological approach with a sample of Latino graduate counseling students, all from Mexican-American background. Emerging themes were related to two categories. First, values such as family ties, religion, work ethics and education emerged as playing an important role in professional identity. Second, processes such as conflict between having traditional cultural values versus valuing individualism. Lastly, the personal experience of hard-work leading to acceptance, embracing one's life, and to a predisposition towards multicultural competencies also emerged as important. Implications and recommendations for research and counselor education for Latino students are included.

iii

DEDICATION

Este trabajo está dedicado a ti, mamá, Oralia Castellano Vda. de Flores. Todos los días le doy gracias a Dios por haberme concedido el privilegio de ser tu hija. Gracias por ser una luchadora incansable, por ser el mejor ejemplo a seguir, por tu amor incondicional, y tus sacrificios personales trabajando para que saliéramos adelante tus cinco hijos. Si tuviera el talento para pintar un cuadro, hubiera pintado el 27 de abril de 1988, cuando llegaste de Montemorelos con Celyna, Edgar y Yasser. Te bajaste de ese autobús sin más que un morral en mano; ahora estoy segura que estaba lleno de miedos, incertidumbre, recuerdos, esperanza y fe. No imaginas cuánta alegría me da ahora verte con el morral de vida lleno de logros, satisfacción y alegría. ¡Lo peor ya pasó y lo mejor siempre está por venir! Te he admirado y respetado siempre. Eres la mujer más inteligente y sabia que conozco. La culminación de mi trabajo académico está dedicada a ti…y quien soy como hija, mujer, profesionista y persona, es por ti y para ti. Gracias por apoyarme día a día y por estar orgullosa de mí. Te amo Ma'!

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The culmination of my formal education with a philosophy doctor degree would not have been possible without my family believing in me and supporting me through my journey. The love and support of my mother and my siblings have been a vital element in my life. I thank God for blessing me with a family that fostered in me a kind heart, a strong mind and an unbreakable spirit. I thank God also for instilling in me the desire to work towards meeting my goals and dreams and the endurance to reach them.

Mamá, Xóchitl, Celyna, Edgar y Yasser, no pudimos haber pedido a la vida un mejor madre y mejor grupo de hermanos. El apoyo infinito que tenemos entre nosotros y su confianza, paciencia y apoyo han sido fuerzas impulsoras para mí. Espero reciprocarles siendo un buen ejemplo para sus hijos e hijas. Gracias por creer en mí. Mis logros son también los logros de ustedes, así que este título es para ustedes también.

To my husband, Raul Torres, thank you for your unconditional love and support throughout the years. Thank you for believing in my potential, and for accompanying me every step of the way for so many years. Thank you for teaching me how to write in English during my first assignments in the master's program, and for helping me deal with challenging times during my doctoral studies. ¡Siempre me emociona escucharte hablar con mucho orgullo de mí! Muchas gracias por apoyar la igualdad de género, los derechos de las personas más desprotegidas, y por demostrarlo orgullosamente en toda una vida como educador. ¡Mil Gracias! This dissertation also acknowledges the two people who guided me, mentored me, and believed in me in unimaginable ways. You believed in me even when I did not believe, and when I thought I was disappointing you for not meeting my own expectations. I call you, beautiful women, my "academic mothers": Dr. Sylvia Z. Ramírez and Maestra Santos Delia Ayala Garza.

Dr. Ramirez, I still and will always remember the day I met you when I expressed interest in the master's program in school psychology. Thank you for welcoming me, for supporting me through it, and for becoming my mentor. I will forever cherish the writing afternoons and weekends when you gave me the opportunity to learn from you. I couldn't have asked God for a better mentor! You believed in me and took the enormous responsibility of teaching me and mentoring me to do excellent academic writing in English, my second language. I became a published author for the first time under your guidance and mentorship. You gave me my first set of wings, which later became the first of several scarves for my neck and feathers for my hat! I know I make you proud, and I look forward to you sharing the personal anecdotes you said you would share with me upon my graduation! I can't wait!

Maestra Santos Delia: Yo creo que no existen palabras para describir lo mucho que usted ha significado en mi trayecto de vida personal y académica. ¡La admiro tanto! Mi mundo se ha enriquecido con la confianza y fe que me ha tenido, por creer en mi potencial, por sus enseñanzas, su apoyo constante y su guía. Este doctorado es por usted, para usted, y para cada mujer que lucha cada día por superarse y romper barreras al hacerlo, y por las mujeres que aún falta por ayudar. Maestra Santos Delia, todo mi agradecimiento no alcanza a corresponderle por lo que ha hecho por mí a lo largo de más de 20 años. Le pido a Dios que me siga concediendo la dicha de su amistad y enseñanzas por siempre. La verdad no concibo este doctorado sin usted caminando conmigo en cada paso del trayecto. El hecho de que usted, alguien a quien tanto

vi

admiro y respeto haya creído en mí significa mucho y me dio la motivación para continuar, a pesar de mis obstáculos. ¡Gracias!

My UTRGV family and my remarkable professors, I learned from you and your perspective, and I hope I make you and the School of Rehabilitation proud. Dr. Fischer, my mentor and chair of my dissertation committee, your immeasurable wisdom, knowledge and support made me stick to my goal in completing this Ph.D. You never gave up on me! You are a true educator. Every start of the semester, when you checked-up on me to see if I was ready to finish my doctoral journey, meant a lot to me. You showed me that you cared, which motivated me to finish. I will forever be indebted to you for all your mentoring and advice. Most importantly, your infinite patience, support and love for the profession made the difference for me.

Dr. Fischer, I am proud to share many of your views, knowledge and expertise in working with culturally diverse populations. Thank you, for the long hours invested in guiding me through this process, from the research ideas and design, to the data analysis fun times, and to the feedback in my manuscript writing. I admire your wisdom and I look up to you as an educator and as a rehabilitation counseling professional. I am following your path and I wish to make you proud. No words can express how fortunate I am to have your mentorship, your trust and your friendship. I will always say that I have learned from the very best professor, you! ¡Gracias!

I also acknowledge and recognize the remarkable committee members who supported me through this journey: Dr. Cheryl Fielding and Dr. Saara Grizzell. Your commitment through your advice, your availability to meet with short notices, your recommendations and feedback ensured the success and the quality of my academic accomplishment. Cheryl, you have been a

vii

great source of knowledge and support. Most importantly, the friendship you have gifted me through the years is something I cherish for life. Dr. Grizzell, no words can express my gratitude for believing in my project and in me. Thank you both for being a motivational force during my dissertation writing. Your care and encouragement made the world of a difference for me. I hope this dissertation is the beginning of many more projects together, and the continuation of a beautiful friendship.

Lilly, I have always known that my call is in the helping profession, and I am proud to instill in others my love for helping and making a difference. I hope I have been a positive and influential factor in your educational journey. Your resilience, perseverance and your immense will to never give up in spite of adversity are to be admired. You helped me become a better person and a better professional. You are an example of resilience and love for life, and this dissertation is also for you. Gracias por tantas horas de charla, de risas y de tiempo compartido... te comparo con frecuencia con las mujeres de ojos grandes de las que escribió Ángeles Mastretta. Sin duda, aprendo de ti.

Gaby, mujer de ojos grandes también. Esta disertación está dedicada a mujeres como tú, que ofrecen sonrisas, sabiduría, y motivación a quienes tenemos la fortuna de encontrarte. Mujeres como tú, que luchan incansablemente por la igualdad de género y los derechos de niños y niñas, con congruencia, valentía e inteligencia. Admiro tu determinación y tu temple, Gaby. Es un privilegio contar con tu amistad de toda la vida. Esta disertación valió la pena por los días de risas, de llanto, y de reflexión compartidas. ¡Gracias Gaby!

A Lidia, que creíste en mí siempre y me apoyaste sin medida. Gracias por los días y las noches largas durante mi licenciatura, cuando me ayudabas a sacar mis trabajos adelante, sin esperar algo a cambio. Mis estudios en Monterrey no hubieran sido posibles sin ti... y has estado

viii

presente, apoyándome desde la distancia y la cercanía en mis estudios de post-grado. Te agradezco eternamente lo mucho que has hecho por mí. A mi abuelita Lidia (QEPD), por los fines de semana en los que siempre me atendía con una sonrisa, a pesar de su notable cansancio. Me hubiera gustado reciprocar su amor en mayor medida a lo que ella me regaló. La llevo en mi corazón siempre. Sé que está orgullosa de mí.

A mi tío Fernando Flores García, gracias por creer en mi potencial y por acompañarme a la torre de rectoría durante mi primer año de licenciatura para tramitar una beca. Un día platicando me dijo: "Te veo en el futuro trabajando como docente en alguna Universidad." ¡Pues no se equivocó! Tengo el privilegio de ser profesionista de la psicología, la consejería, y aparte docente e investigadora. También a usted dedico este trabajo de investigación. No hubiera podido iniciar mis estudios sin su guía y apoyo. ¡Gracias!

A la Sra. Amalia por su apoyo y cariño incondicional durante el tiempo que me abrió las puertas de su casa para poder continuar mis estudios. Gracias por levantarse conmigo, por prepararme el desayuno con el mismo amor con el que lo hacía por sus hijos, y por acompañarme a esperar el camión que me llevaría a la universidad cada mañana. Usted hizo de los tiempos difíciles algo más llevadero. Dios me dio el gran regalo de su apoyo. Mi agradecimiento eterno y este trabajo también está dedicado a usted.

Esta disertación está dedicada a Doña Goyita (QEPD) y a Lupita. Gracias por la amistad que brindaron a mí y a mi familia. Su hospitalidad, calidez y calidad humana son de admirarse. Su ayuda incondicional fue instrumental para mí. Nunca podré pagar lo que hicieron por mí y mi familia al apoyar mis sueños de continuar y terminar mis estudios universitarios en Monterrey. Lupita, ¡Mil gracias!

ix

Tonya, your example of determination and leadership gave me more than the impulse I needed to keep moving forward. I thank you for your support, your *confianza* in me, and for being a role model. You played a significant part in the completion of this dissertation. Your motivation and encouragement made it move in a positive direction in the last year, and working with you has been amazingly enriching, personally and professionally. ¡Gracias!

To all the amazing women I have crossed paths with. To all my teachers, to Linda Salas, To Santos Delia, Silvia Gomar, Socorro Hernandez, Irma Fernandez, Margarita Shears, Terry Overton, Nancy Razo, Charlene Blankenship. In many ways, you have believed in me and empowered me, Gracias! My achievements are your accomplishments as well. I believe in the networks we can create to continue our jobs in advancing on women's issues and reducing disparities in many parts of the world. I promise to continue my efforts to give other women the support and empowerment they need to excel in their lives.

Gabriela, Ana Laura, Rosario, Silvia, Norma, Claudia, Luz, Lupita, Margarita, Lety, Roxanna, Marichuche, Euchay, Alicia, Liz, Claudia Y., Laura, Sylvia, Isabel, Lilly, Debbie, Rosa, Margarita, Sandra, Lupita, Bernarda, Sonia, Rose, Melissa, Marisela, Annayancy, Christiaan, Rachita, Ana Vanessa, Matilde, Kymmi, Rohini, Tonya, Nancy, y Janie. Gracias por estar y ser parte de mi vida. You have all contributed to who I am today, I admire, respect, and value each and every one of you individually. ¡Las admiro, respeto, y valoro mucho a cada una de ustedes, por lo que han contribuido a mi vida!

This dissertation also acknowledges my extended families: Familias Flores, Castellano, y Torres, I hold you dear to my heart and I hope to make you proud. Being part of the greater family inspires me to be the best version of myself, and a role model for the many generations to come. "En la unión está la fuerza."

Х

To my beloved dog Corazona (RIP), I am grateful for your immense loyalty and love. Your beds are still in the same places at home. Thank you for your almost 6 years of companionship through many endless and painful nights working on my doctoral studies. You showed me true and unconditional love. I look at your picture and miss you every day, but I know doggy heaven is jubilant to have you.

A Gil, Rocío, Marcela, Alyssa y Jenny: My life is happy and enriching because of you. You have taught me tender care, love, fun and laughter. I have enjoyed seeing you grow into beautiful human beings. I wish you all accomplish all of your goals in life. ¡Si se puede! I hope I have given you a good example of perseverance and achievement, I know you can do this too! Jenny, I know that I couldn't play with you many times when you were around 6 or 7 years-old and you would come home and invite me to play... I truly enjoyed playing with you and regret not allowing myself more time to spend playing! Thank you Gil, Rocío, Marcela, Alyssa, and Jenny, and your parents for allowing me to be part of your life. I can't wait to see you accomplish your dreams in life. This dissertation is for you, I love you all!

My dissertation is also dedicated to the twins, Esteban y Citlali. ¡Cuando nacieron, alegraron nuestras vidas inmensamente! I have greatly enjoyed every moment we have spent together. We have had fun together, and you have allowed me to see you grow into beautiful human beings. Deseo que cumplan todos sus sueños también. ¡Su tía Leila los ama!

Leila Mitzari, ¡Te amo mi muñequita hermosa! Este proyecto terminado es para ti, mi guerrera incansable, mi ejemplo de resiliencia y amor. Sin saberlo, has sido mi ejemplo de vida. Mis deseos de concluir este doctorado regresaron cuando te vi luchar incansablemente, con perseverancia, fuerza, y con el amor de todos. Tu inocencia y fortaleza me enseñan cada día a luchar contigo y a sonreír de la manera más genuina en el mundo. Este doctorado es también

xi

para tu mami Celyna, ejemplo de perseverancia, lucha, fuerza y determinación. Por tu mamá y tu papa, que no se rinden, y por tus hermanos Citlali y Esteban, a quienes amo y quienes te acompañan en el camino.

To every person who has believed in me and has supported me in different ways: friends, colleagues, mentors, students, clients and family: All my gratitude. ¡Deseo paz y amor para todos!

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page
ABSTRACTiii
DEDICATIONiv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
TABLE OF CONTENTS
LIST OF TABLES
CHAPTER I. INTRODUCTION1
Statement of the Problem1
American Counseling Association4
Council for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Educational Programs
Purpose of the Study
Research Questions
Significance of the Study
Limitations11
Key Terminology13
CHAPTER II. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE 17
Multicultural Counseling and Training 18

Multicultural Training Experiences of Graduate Counseling Students	20
Counseling Identity Development	22
Ethnic Minority Counselor Identity Development	22
Barriers to Graduate Education for Ethnic Minority Students	
Professional Development of Ethnic Minorities	
Minority Student Struggles in Predominantly White University Counseling Programs	29
The Proposed Study	
Research Questions	
CHAPTER III. METHODOLOGY	
Phenomenology as Qualitative Research	
The Researcher as an Instrument	
Bracketing	37
Institutional Review Board	39
The Sample	40
Procedures	
Data Analysis	41
Procedures for Trusthworthiness	43
Summary	44
CHAPTER IV. RESULTS	45
Latinos and Help-Seeking Behaviors in Counseling	46

Values and Experiences: Family
Values and Experiences: Education
Values and Experiences: Religion
Values and Experiences: Hard-work Leading to Acceptance, Embracing, and to Multicultural Competence
Discussion
CHAPTER V. DISCUSSION
Summary 58
Limitations
Recommendations for Counseling Education63
Suggestions for Future Research 64
Conclusions 65
REFERENCES
BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: ACA Professional Core Values	. 4
Table 2: ACA Nine Sections of the Code of Ethics	. 5
Table 3: CACREP Eight Foundational Areas	7
Table 4: Outstanding Latino Cultural Values	56

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Statement of the Problem

A population projection report published in 2014 and based on data from the 2010 United States Census Bureau, indicated that the year 2044 will mark the point at which the United States of America (USA) will become a "majority minority" nation (Colby & Ortman, 2014). According to these projections, the majority minority crossover will result in the non-Hispanic White population comprising less than 50 percent of the nation's total population. This means no group will have a majority share of the total population, and the United States will become a "plurality of racial and ethnic groups." The report on the projection of the size and composition of the population follows a trend from previous census projections and updates in 2010, 2013, and 2014 (U.S. Bureau of the Census, 2014). All previous projection reports support the idea that the USA will inevitably become more racially and ethnically diverse in the coming years (Colby & Ortman, 2014).

As racial, ethnic, and cultural plurality increases, so do needs of the diversely growing population of the USA. Specifically, adding to their projections report, Colby & Ortman (2014) detailed the fastest growing minority group over the next 46 years will be people from two or more races, followed by the Asian population, as the second fastest growing minority. The Latino American population is expected to increase 115 percent, from 55 million in 2014 to 119 million in 2060. Latino Americans are projected to be the third fastest growing group, according

to Colby and Ortman (2014). Previous data from the U.S. Census Bureau (2011) placed the Latino population as the fastest growing minority group. In addition, the growth of other minority groups such as Pacific Islanders and Native Americans will be modest, compared to the growth of people from Asian, Latino, or mixed races (U.S. Census Bureau 2010; Colby & Ortman, 2014).

While in the year 2014, Latino Americans were projected to account for 17 percent of the U.S. population, by 2060, this percentage is projected to increase to 29 percent. This will be more than one fourth of the total population in the USA. This census projection is consistent with a study previously conducted by Waters (2000), who researched issues of immigration, intermarriage and ethnic identity. Waters anticipated that by the year 2050, and under conservative assumptions of immigration and intermarriage, 21% of the population will be of multiple ancestry, with Hispanics and people of mixed race being the majority. Again, this growth will continue, and is changing the way health and human services professionals are offering and providing services to meet the needs of every population group (Malott & Paone, 2013).

One of the most prevalent needs for the increasing ethnically diverse population is appropriate access to human services, such as medical care and mental health. Studies have reported that minorities do not receive mental health services in the same proportion as Whites (Snowden & Yamada, 2005). Latinos are among the ethnic minority groups that are underrepresented in the utilization of services. Addressing the healthcare and mental health needs of ethnic minority groups in a way that is culturally sensitive and appropriate has become the focus of service providers and researchers, among others.

In the field of counseling, current demographic trends call for professionals to be creative in adapting their practices for clients who are not from the dominant culture (Malott & Paone, 2013; Sue & Sue, 2016; Nelson, Bustamante, Sawyer, & Sloan, 2015). Adaptations to counseling practice can be developed from multicultural counseling competencies (MCC). These competencies can be as specific as understanding the significance of making eye contact for clients from diverse background who show respect by avoiding this visual contact. Another way of showing creativity in counseling ethnically diverse people is by identifying and utilizing stories and analogies during counseling interventions.

From a graduate education perspective, it becomes necessary to provide training opportunities to graduate counseling students that increase their multicultural counseling competencies. Ethnic minority graduate students in the USA may face some of the same barriers faced by their clients, including those related to finances, family, disability, lack of access to services, etc. Sue & Sue (2008) and Haley, Romero Marin, & Gelgand (2015) reported that counseling training programs have seen an increase in the number of students from ethnic minority backgrounds. Meeting the multicultural training needs of ethnic minority students in a way that is sensitive and appropriate will likely improve the quality of services offered to meet the mental health care needs of their clients (Gary, Kling, & Dodd, 2004; Anuar & Jaladin, 2016).

The provision of counseling and mental health services to culturally diverse clients requires extra competencies that must go beyond the basic counseling techniques and competencies (Kagnici, 2014). The 2016 Standards of the Council for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Educational Programs (CACREP, 2016), established ethical obligations for the counseling profession. Specific to the area of multicultural counseling, the counseling

profession has an ethical obligation to lead efforts in advocating for clients from diverse cultural and ethnic backgrounds. Inclusion services and training of counselors to provide services to culturally diverse individuals is an increasingly common area of need (Nelson, Bustamante, Sawyer, & Sloan, 2015; CACREP, 2016).

American Counseling Association

In addition to CACREP specifications, the American Counseling Association (ACA) requires counseling programs to integrate multicultural competencies in their training curricula for counselor preparation programs (Chae, Foley, & Chae, 2006; Kagnici, 2014). The 2014 Code of Ethics of the American Counseling Association (ACA) reflects this multicultural competence effort as well. The preamble of the ACA Code of Ethics states "professional values are an important way of living out an ethical commitment." This preamble cites the following core professional values for the counseling profession in Table 1.

Table 1

ACA Professional Core Values

- 1. Enhancing human development throughout the life span;
- 2. Honoring diversity and embracing a multicultural approach in support of the worth, dignity, potential, and uniqueness of people within their social and cultural contexts;
- 3. Promoting social justice;
- 4. Safeguarding the integrity of the counselor-client relationship; and
- 5. Practicing in a competent and ethical manner

The ACA Code of Ethics contains nine main sections, each addressing one of these areas as seen in Table 2. It is important to note members of the American Counseling Association are specifically asked to recognize society's diversity. In addition, members are encouraged to embrace a multicultural approach in support of the worth, dignity, potential, and uniqueness of each individual.

Table 2

ACA Nine Sections of the Code of Ethics

- Section A: The counseling relationship;
- Section B: Confidentiality and privacy;
- Section C: Professional responsibility;
- Section D: Relationships with other professionals;
- Section E: Evaluation, assessment, and interpretation
- Section F: Supervision, training, and teaching;
- Section G: Research and publication;
- Section H: Distance counseling, technology, and social media; and
- Section I: Resolving ethical issues

As an example, ACA introduces multicultural aspects in its first section, "The counseling relationship." In Section A, Standard 2, letter c (A.2.c Informed Consent in the Counseling Relationship), the following statement promotes developmental and cultural sensitivity:

"Counselors communicate information in ways that are both developmentally and culturally appropriate. Counselors use clear and understandable language when discussing issues related to informed consent. When clients have difficulty understanding the language that counselors use, counselors provide necessary services (e.g., arranging for a qualified interpreter) to ensure comprehension by clients. In collaboration with clients, counselors consider cultural implications of informed consent procedures and, where possible, counselors adjust their practices accordingly (ACA, 2014)."

Council for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Educational Programs

The ACA and CACREP have made efforts to promote multicultural competences as key components of counseling education and practice. These efforts are done through the accreditation of counselor's education university programs. The Council for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Educational Programs (CACREP) was established in 1981. CACREP is considered the independent accrediting body of the American Counseling Association (ACA) and most counselor training programs (Fawcett & Evans, 2012; CACREP, 2009; CACREP, 2016).

CACREP's purpose is to develop, implement, and maintain standards of preparation for the graduate-level degree programs in the counseling professions (CACREP, 2016; Fawcett & Evans, 2012). The council requires graduate counseling programs to offer a research infused curriculum that includes courses in the foundational knowledge in eight areas as outlined in Table 3. In addition, the 2016 standards reflect the importance of multicultural competence in all of the foundational areas. Relevant to current counseling research and practice, CACREP standards ensure accredited counselor education programs offer training appropriate to practice with culturally and ethnically diverse populations. In particular, the 2016 standards identified "Social and Cultural Diversity" as one of eight common core areas in which curricular experiences and demonstrated knowledge is required.

Table 3

CACREP Eight Foundational Areas

- 1. Professional counseling orientation and ethical practice
- 2. Social and cultural diversity
- 3. Human growth and development
- 4. Career development
- 5. Counseling and helping relationships
- 6. Group counseling and group work
- 7. Assessment and testing
- 8. Research and program evaluation

Social and Cultural Diversity is regarded as "the understanding of relationships, issues, and trends in a cultural context and through a multicultural lens. This core area refers to factors such as culture, ethnicity, nationality, age, gender, sexual orientation, mental and physical characteristics, education, family values, religious and spiritual values, socioeconomic status and unique characteristics of individuals, couples, families, ethnic groups, and communities" (Belur, 2010). Moreover, social and cultural diversity is increasingly seen in counseling training programs with greater student diversity that before (Sue & Sue, 2016; Haley, Romero Marin, & Gelgand, 2015).

Historically, training counselors in multicultural competencies began with the seminal article of Derald Wing Sue (1981). Subsequent research of Chao, Wei, Good and Flores (2011) indicated multicultural training tended to enhance the multicultural competencies of White

students but was not as effective in training multicultural students in helping Whites. Chao et.al (2011) observed there was a need to focus on training minority students to counsel White clients.

Purpose of the Study

This study explored the lived experiences and perceptions of graduate Latino students who have taken a multicultural counseling course as part of their graduate training at a Hispanic serving institution (HSI). The purpose of the study was multidimensional. It sought to understand the students' lived experience of the multicultural counseling course. An additional purpose of this study was to explore how the students' experiences related to their personal and cultural values.

This study also sought to look into the impact of the multicultural counseling course in the development of a multicultural identity and of counseling competencies needed in working with diverse client population. An additional aim of this study was to add to the available body of literature related to the values that graduate counseling Latino students report as relevant and influential to their professional work with similar and different ethnic groups.

Graduate counseling students are the recipients and the users of vital and fundamental information and training. It is important that counseling training programs provide meaningful training experiences. This research study contributed a greater understanding of the experiences of Latino students, and the impact that meaningful, research based, and experiential instruction may have on their professional identity development, as well as the well-being of future clients.

Exploring the ethnic minority students' experiences and perceptions of what it means to be a multicultural counselor and developing a multicultural counseling identity provides insight into the process of multicultural training. Additionally, this research provided implications for further research design, professional practice, and counseling education.

Research Questions

Qualitative methods can be of great value in exploring topics such as perceptions and experiences of certain groups about particular issues, including cultural identity in graduate Latino students in rehabilitation counseling, and other topics. Qualitative research also helps in raising more specific questions and hypotheses to be pursued in subsequent research (Silverman, 2005; Creswell, 2013). Therefore, qualitative procedures are appropriate for this research study. One approach to qualitative research, the phenomenological approach, has been extensively used in fields such as education, psychology, social sciences, and health (Creswell, 2013).

The current research utilizes a qualitative approach, specifically transcendental phenomenology (Creswell, 2013). This type of research analyzes the essences perceived by consciousness with regard to individual experiences. Creswell (1998; 2013) suggested that the use of phenomenology is best recommended when the problem we are researching requires a deep understanding of human experiences common to people in a group (Padilla-Diaz, 2015).

This research inquired and explored the lived experiences of graduate students in a multicultural counseling course, and its effect on the development of their own cultural identity. The principal research questions guiding this study were: "What course experiences and personal values do Latino graduate students identify as relevant to their multicultural counseling preparation?" and "What psychological process do Latino graduate students use to make meaning of their experiences and values in their multicultural counseling preparation to serve the needs of culturally diverse clients?"

Significance of the Study

The world has become gradually globalized. Ease of transportation and communication, easier access to information through navigating the internet, social media and electronic payment

systems have accelerated the rate of globalization in many aspects of society. As this globalization occurs, professionals have found new challenges in working with a flexible approach of acceptance, plurality and inclusion. Human services professionals are not the exception. A multicultural approach to helping people has been cited in literature for decades (Sue & Sue, 2016).

Since the 90's, data from longitudinal studies showed the counseling profession was rapidly expanding to more specialized practice fields. This data reported multicultural counseling as one of the growing trends in the counseling profession (Brue, 2012; Hollis, 1997). Concurrently, the number of racially and ethnically diverse students in graduate counseling education continued to grow (Haley, Romero Marin, & Gelgand, 2015).

Marsella & Pedersen (2004), asserted that in the last decades, the fields of psychology and counseling psychology have seen a meaningful increase in the demand for service professionals and that the counseling field must be responsive to the changing needs of society. The author added that professionals must develop skills that are sensitive to individual and collective differences regarding racial, ethnic or cultural minorities. Every aspect of the counseling profession including counseling, supervision, ethics, and graduate education and training has now a multicultural competences component (Sue & Sue, 2003; Sue & Sue; 2016; Tseng, 2004; Suzuki & Ponteroto, 2008; Bernard, 1994; Sadeghi, Fischer, & House, 2003; Faubert & Locke, 2003). The 2016 CACREP standards at entry and doctoral level also support the ethnic and cultural component of all these areas.

As we know, the way students experience multicultural counseling education supports the development of training programs and course exercises that encourage students' multicultural competences. This study demonstrated relevance for multicultural counseling training programs,

for students and for faculty and supervisors who help students in integrating multicultural principles and competence into their future counseling practice. It is important to note that students are developing awareness of themselves and how they fit within the counseling profession during their training programs (Auxier et al., 2003). Students from ethnic minority background are also developing their professional identity and learning how to relate their cultural values to their clients and how to practice cultural competence.

This study added to the growing body of literature related to the relevance of multicultural counseling training for ethnic minority graduate students in the counseling profession (Breu, 2012). Specifically, this study examined the experiences of Latino counseling students in a multicultural counseling course. The course was designed to prepare graduate students to work with a growing ethnically diverse population, including Latinos at different acculturation and assimilation stages. This study also explored the values Latino graduate students bring into the counseling profession that may prove to be key in working with an increasing number of Latinos and people from other cultural minority groups.

Limitations

The qualitative methodology provided strengths and potential limitations in this study. For example, every effort was made to ensure confidentiality for all of the participants. The course professor removed all identifying information. However, the academic familiarity that the multicultural counseling course professor had with students presented its own challenge. Some of the students' responses could have been potentially identified by the professor, and associated with specific students. However, the researcher for this study did not know the identities of the students in the multicultural counseling course, thus ensuring a high confidentiality level. Most of the participants in this study identified as females. The sample was not equally representative

for males and females. However, this tends to be a common occurrence in counseling programs, as many more women enroll in this profession than males.

The nature of the research study was conducive to reflective written exercises, given the way in which the multicultural counseling course was structured. This could potentially be seen as a limitation, as some students might not include everything they would say verbally if the format were different. However, it also could be difficult for students to provide thoughtful responses on cultural identity in face-to-face interviews. Therefore, there was a possibility that participants may have evaded giving candid responses or reflections because of the written format. Response bias and its impact is an unknown limitation.

Many graduate students identified as female, first-generation Latinos, predominantly from a traditional Mexican-American background. Students from other Latino groups, such as Cuban-Americans, Puerto-Ricans, and others were not represented in this study. A sample with a majority of Latinos from Mexican-American descent could potentially have an effect in the patterns of responses. The level of participants' acculturation and assimilation into mainstream American society can sometimes influence perceptions and attitudes. However, the depth of responses was beneficial in understanding the cultural conceptualization and experiences of these participants.

Last, this study included a purposeful, convenience sample of students in a master's level rehabilitation counseling program in one Hispanic Serving Institution (HSI). All participants in the study were enrolled in a multicultural counseling course as part of their course assignments and requirements. The rehabilitation counseling program in this HSI prepares students to become researchers, practitioners and faculty in an increasing number of universities that seek to recruit professionals from Latino and other cultural minority backgrounds.

Key Terminology

Counselor Development – Refers to counseling students' progress through a sequence of hierarchical stages to develop increased knowledge and competence in counseling skills. Guiffrida (2005) suggested successful counselor development requires for the counselor educator to assist students in finding a theory that reflects their views of human growth. In addition, it requires the using self-reflection to develop a theoretical orientation.

Counselor Identity – It refers to a "therapeutic self that consists of a unique personal blend of the developed professional and personal selves, including values and theoretical stance" (Skovholt & Ronnestad, p. 507).

Cultural Competence – The ability to work well in a cross-cultural manner, through skills, knowledge, behaviors and attitudes under a set of values and principles. Cultural competence is also the ability to adapt to diversity through self-assessment, management of differences, and displaying cultural knowledge in the cultural contexts of the individuals and communities being served (CRCC, 2016).

Culturally Diverse – The presence of various cultural or ethnic groups within society (CRCC, 2016).

Culture – Set of shared worldviews and adaptive behaviors, derived from membership in a variety of contexts. Geographical location, religious background, nationality and ethnicity, social class, gender, occupation, political ideas, stages of acculturation, or other values are among the contexts cited by Falicov (1998). Culture is also defined as membership in a socially constructed way of living, which incorporates collective values, beliefs, norms, boundaries, and lifestyles that are co-created with others who share similar worldviews comprising biological, psychosocial, historical, psychological, and other factors (ACA, 2016).

Discrimination – The prejudicial treatment of an individual or group based on their actual or perceived membership in a particular group, class, or category (ACA, 2016).

Diversity – The similarities and differences that occur within and across cultures, and the intersection of cultural and social identities (ACA, 2016). Diversity includes variables such as age, gender, culture, spirituality, and sexual orientation. These variables are addressed within the context of multicultural counseling.

Dominant Culture – The culture that consists of individuals who have the most prominence and influence in a society. For the purposes of this dissertation, the dominant culture, as regarded in the United States, are White Americans who are of European descent.

Ethnicity – Belonging to a common group, often linked by race, nationality, and language with a common cultural heritage. Cultural patterns (including values, beliefs, behaviors, roles, affective styles, and attitudes) shared by a group frequently unified by common nationality or geographic origins (Atkinson, Morton, & Sue, 1998)

Hispanics or Latinos – According to the US Bureau of the Census (2010), Hispanics or Latinos classified themselves in one of the specific Spanish, Hispanic, or Latino categories listed on the Census 2010 questionnaire -"Mexican," "Puerto Rican," or "Cuban" – as well as those who indicate that they are "another Hispanic, Latino, or Spanish origin" with origins from Spain, the Spanish-speaking countries of Central or South America, or the Dominican Republic. The terms "Hispanic," "Latino," and "Spanish" are used interchangeably.

Mixed or "In combination" – A group of people that belong to one or more races. (Colby, & Ortman, 2014).

Minority – A group of people who, because of physical or cultural characteristics, are considered different and less in numbers than the majority population. Minority is also defined as any group other than non-Hispanic White.

Multicultural – The diversity of racial, ethnic, and cultural heritage; socioeconomic status; age; gender; sexual orientation; and religious and spiritual beliefs, as well as physical, emotional, and mental abilities (CACREP, 2016).

Multicultural/Diversity Competence – Counselors' cultural and diversity awareness and knowledge about self and others, and how these are applied effectively in practice with clients and groups of clients (ACA, 2016).

Multicultural/Diversity Counseling – Counseling that recognizes diversity and embraces approaches that support the worth, dignity, potential, and uniqueness of individuals within their historical, cultural, economic, political, and psychosocial contexts (ACA, 2016). Multicultural counseling also refers to counseling preparation and practices that integrate multicultural and culture-specific awareness, knowledge, and skills in the counseling process (Sue, Arredondo, & McDavis, 1992).

Pluralistic – A condition of society in which numerous distinct ethnic, racial, religious, and social groups coexist and cooperatively work toward the interdependence needed for the enhancement of each group. This condition is based on the belief that all members of society benefit when diverse groups participate fully in the dominant society, yet maintain their differences (CACREP, 2016 Standards).

Professional Identity – The development of an identity as a professional that integrates personal beliefs and values with the beliefs and values of one's profession.

Race – A concept that has been socially constructed to categorize and distinguish groups based on physical characteristics (Atkinson, Morton, & Sue, 1998).

Social Justice – The promotion of equity for all people and groups for the purpose of ending oppression and injustice affecting clients, students, counselors, families, communities, schools, workplaces, governments, and other social and institutional systems (ACA, 2016).

Student – An individual engaged in formal graduate-level counselor education (ACA, 2016). **Supervisee** – A counselor-in-training whose counseling work or clinical skill development is being overseen in a formal supervisory relationship by a qualified trained professional (ACA, 2014).

Supervision – A process in which one individual (supervisor), engages in a collaborative relationship with a junior member of a given profession (supervisee), in order to (a) promote the growth and development of the supervisee(s), (b) protect the welfare of the clients seen by the supervisee, and (c) evaluate the performance of the supervisee (ACA, 2016).

Supervisor – Counselors who are trained to oversee the professional clinical work of counselors and counselors-in-training (ACA, 2016).

Teaching – All activities engaged in, as part of a formal educational program that is designed to lead to a graduate degree in counseling (ACA, 2016).

Training – The instruction and practice of skills related to the counseling profession. Training contributes to the ongoing proficiency of students and professional counselors (ACA, 2016).

CHAPTER II

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

The 2014 population report by Colby & Ortman (2014) estimated that by the year 2044 more than half of all Americans will belong to a minority group, defined as any group other than non-Hispanic Whites. The U.S. Census Bureau's 2014 National Projections reported that by 2060, nearly one out of every five people in the U.S. is projected to be foreign born (Colby & Ortman, 2014). The increasingly plural and diverse U.S. population points to Latinos as one of the fastest growing groups. In addition, Latino students make up the fastest growing population in the educational system (Villalba, Akos, Keeter, & Ames, 2007; U.S. Census Bureau, 2011). Latino, among other diverse students, are also accessing graduate programs at larger numbers than before (Haley, Romero Marin, & Gelgand, 2015). Given these trends, it is necessary to look into the education of Latinos in a multicultural and plural society.

Multiculturalism has emerged as a strong force in counseling. Research literature has shown the relevance of multicultural counseling education in graduate level courses for all students, but especially for ethnic minority students (Sue & Sue, 2016). To understand the salience of students' experiences with multicultural counseling, and its relevance to professional identity, we must understand the history of multicultural counseling training, and the consequential evolution of multicultural counseling courses in graduate programs.

Multicultural Counseling and Training

University faculty are increasingly integrating aspects of multiculturalism in their teaching practices in health and social sciences. However, in the field of graduate counseling education, the requirement of a multicultural counseling course continues to be the primary means to educate future counselors on the counseling process in a multicultural, diverse setting (CACREP, 2016). Research in counseling and psychology programs suggests that the inclusion of faculty and students from minority background greatly contributes to enhancing a multicultural training environment (Rogers, 2006).

Courses in multicultural counseling were originally intended to support students from the dominant culture with professional development in working with ethnically diverse clients (Sue & Sue, 2016). However, the original intention of these multicultural courses did not look into the experience and impact of such for students who were culturally or ethnically different from the dominant culture. In research, the importance and pertinence of multicultural counseling courses for ethnic minority students attending predominantly White institutions has been addressed in a limited way (Brown, 2004), and it continues to grow.

Relevant to counselors' education in multicultural counseling is the regulation and recognition of training programs by accrediting associations. Among the most important associations that regulate graduate programs in counseling and psychology are: 1) The American Psychological Association (APA); 2) The American Counseling Association (ACA); 3) The Council on Rehabilitation Education (CORE); 4) The Council for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Educational Programs (CACREP); and 5) The Commission on Accreditation for Marriage and Family Therapy Education (COAMFTE).

The largest professional organization for counselors, ACA, makes concrete and intentional efforts to promote multiculturalism as a key component of professional counseling. ACA's Code of Ethics and Standards of Practice (2014) reflect this effort in its preamble, stating: "Association members recognize diversity in our society and embrace a cross-cultural approach in support of the worth, dignity, potential, and uniqueness of each individual". Moreover, Section A, specifically standard A.2, states: "Counselors will actively attempt to understand the diverse cultural backgrounds of clients with whom they work. This includes learning how the counselor's own cultural/ethnic/racial identity impacts her or his values and beliefs about the counseling process" (ACA, 2014), among other points.

Counselor education programs approved by The Council for the Accreditation of Counseling and Related Programs (CACREP, 2016), must meet the standard of curricular experiences in social and cultural diversity. CACREP refers to curricular experiences as formal activities, which are planned and structured with the intention of preparing students to learn and apply information, principles, values, and skills as expected outcomes of the academic course. CACREP standards identify "Social and Cultural Diversity" as one of eight common core areas that require curricular experiences and established knowledge. CACREP defines social and cultural diversity as:

Studies that provide an understanding of the cultural context of relationships, issues, and trends in a multicultural and diverse society related to such factors as culture, ethnicity, nationality, age, gender, sexual orientation, mental and physical characteristics, education, family values, religious and spiritual values, socioeconomic status and unique characteristics of individuals, couples, families, ethnic groups, and communities.... (CACREP, 2016).

Multicultural counseling competencies (MCC) are instrumental for counselors and counselors in training who work with clients from diverse cultural backgrounds (Fawcett, Briggs, Maycock, & Stine, 2010). As previously stated, most counselor education programs require students to enroll in a multicultural counseling course and encourage faculty to integrate multiculturalism throughout their courses. Sue and Sue (2003, 2016) contended that the counseling curriculum must be designed to stimulate multicultural awareness at different levels. It must foster the understanding of issues affecting ethnic minorities. These include: helplessness, powerlessness, low self-esteem, poor self-concept, and how all these factors contribute to low motivation, frustration, hate, ambivalence, and apathy. Sue and Sue propose each course should contain consciousness-raising, affective, knowledge, and skills components.

Multicultural Training Experiences of Graduate Counseling Students

Researchers in multicultural training have introduced various training formats to enhance counselors' and clients' awareness and knowledge, as well as skill development. Research by Kerl (2002), and McCreary and Walker (2001), suggested that students in multicultural training courses have given constructive feedback of the courses. Some students have also illustrated how they experienced personal and professional growth during the training process.

McCreary and Walker (2001) stressed the importance of didactic and experiential learning practices in multicultural counseling courses. Another suggestion has been to utilize a narrative approach so that students become more aware of their identities in relationship to culturally diverse clients (Kerl, 2002). In a qualitative study about reflections from a multicultural counseling course, Kagnici (2014) highlighted the usefulness of one narrative and experiential learning course activity. In the course, the students were required to prepare a

cultural genogram. This course allowed for the graduate students' family members to come together and build family memories by discussing customs and family ties.

Experiential learning may include lectures by the instructor and guest speakers; cultural chats, genograms, written reaction papers and, participation in a skill laboratory for practice and skill development. Coleman (2006) performed a comparison of the multicultural training experiences of ethnic and non-ethnic minority trainees in counseling psychology. Using the Critical Incidents Questionnaire (CIQ), the researcher examined critical incidents in multicultural training in a sample of 59 graduate students. Coleman asked participants to describe their most influential experience in their development of multicultural competencies, and their cognitive and affective reactions to the experience. The importance of their experience and the aspects they would change were also investigated. Different raters reviewed the responses obtained from the CIQ, and important similarities and differences were found in the participants' responses.

Coleman (2006) found statistically significant differences in the perceived helpfulness of the multicultural training between ethnic minority students and White students. While more White students noted the usefulness of interacting with ethnically diverse people, minority students found the didactic and experiential training more useful.

Coleman proposed for training programs to include a combination of didactic and experiential components related to race/ethnicity and less structured activities to facilitate interactions between White and ethnic minority colleagues. One limitation of this study was the ethnic minority sample only included three participants from Asian background and a majority of White participants. Consequently, the study did not cover the experience and perceptions of students from other ethnic groups in graduate training programs.

Counseling Identity Development

The development of a professional identity is an evolving process that can be compared to lifelong learning, because it happens over time (Nelson & Jackson, 2003). CACREP (2009) acknowledged and outlined the importance of professional identity in its standards, delineating the foundational philosophy and beliefs of the counseling profession and commanding the development of professional identity in graduate students. The expectation is that students are given an opportunity to develop their professional identity through facilitating curricular and training experiences. To achieve this, CACREP outlines particular core objectives to be followed by counseling programs.

The professional identity of counselors can be defined both collectively and individually (Breu, 2012). Collectively as a profession, the scope of how counselors define themselves and their distinctive role in mental health forms part of counselor identity. Individually, a professional identity could be described as how counselors view themselves, their roles, and their purpose within the counseling profession (Brue, 2012; Auxier, Hughes, & Kline, 2003).

Nelson and Jackson (2003), also noted there was limited research in diversity issues in professional counselor and identity development, especially for culturally diverse counseling students. They added "the personal transformation of a counseling student into an effective professional helper is an educational journey that has not been researched a great deal from the perspective of Hispanic students." Ethnic identity is relevant for counselors-in-training and can influence their subsequent cultural competence (Johnson, 2012).

Ethnic Minority Counselor Identity Development

The voices of the newest ethnic minorities entering the profession are emergent, and as a result, the literature in this area is still growing (Belur, 2010; Wieling & Rastogi, 2003). Some of

the earlier research has mainly focused on the positive correlation between White racial identity and multicultural competence (Sabnani, Ponterotto, & Borodovsky, 1991). However, there are plenty of conceptual and empirical research studies that support the idea that current multicultural training may still favor White therapist development (Johnson, 2012).

The number of studies that explore ethnic identity and multicultural competence is growing. However, more research that compares graduate students' ethnic identity as they begin their counseling curriculum and its relation to characteristics of effective counselors is needed (Nelson & Jackson, 2003; Belur, 2010). Previous and recent research suggest a positive relationship exists between multicultural competence and racial and ethnic identity development in counselors (Nelson & Jackson, 2003; Toporek, Ortega-Villalobos, & Pope-Davis, 2004; Phinney, 1989).

For example, in a 1989 study by Phinney, the stages of ethnic identity development were assessed. Phinney conducted in-depth interviews with 91 American born 10th graders from Asian-American, African-American, Hispanic, and White background. Together with ethnic identity development, the measures of ego identity and psychological adjustment were evaluated. Interview data reported that participants felt engaged in one of three identity stages as follows: about one-half of the subjects had not explored their ethnicity (diffusion/foreclosure); about one-quarter were involved in exploration (moratorium); and about one-quarter had explored and were committed to an ethnic identity (ethnic identity achieved).

Phinney noted the participants who scored higher in Ethnic-identity-achieved also obtained the highest scores on the measure of ego identity and on psychological adjustment. Although the process of identity development was similar across Asian-Americans, African-Americans, and Hispanics, Phinney observed that each group faced different issues in the

process of cultural identity development. Although the study by Phinney is not new, its findings seem to be congruent with more current research about the unique needs of different ethnic minority groups.

In a qualitative study, Nelson and Jackson (2003) conducted semi-structured interviews with eight Latino counseling students about their professional counselor identity development. They asked participants questions such as, "How has your graduate school coursework influenced the way you think about your role in the field of counseling?" "What would it take for you to feel you had achieved a sense of identity as a counselor?" Specific to Latino students, the following themes emerged: the importance of relationships (with family, peers, and faculty), the efforts placed in accomplishment (sense of pride), costs (financial, time, investment in counselor identity), and perceptions of the counseling profession (positive feelings).

While Nelson and Jackson's study highlighted themes that were unique to Latino students, it was noted that the interview questions did not directly inquire about the role of ethnicity and culture in Hispanic students' counselor identity. The authors documented their initial idea that Hispanic students in counseling programs may face unique challenges and definitely have different experiences in their professional identity development (Nelson & Jackson, 2003).

In another study that utilized a hierarchical regression analysis, Chao (2006) surveyed a group of counseling professionals. The instruments used in the study measured multicultural counseling knowledge and awareness, desirable responding inventories, and racial attitudes inventories. Chao (2006) suggested that ethnic identity had a significant additional variance on multicultural knowledge and awareness. He observed counseling students who scored at higher levels of ethnic identity development also had greater multicultural competence when compared

to students at lower levels of ethnic identity maturity. The study also found the number of multicultural courses and workshops had effects that varied significantly in counseling professionals. Chao (2006) found students with higher scores of ethnic identities were likely to have more knowledge and awareness of multiculturalism.

Barriers to Graduate Education for Ethnic Minority Students

In addition to the struggles faced by many ethnic-minority graduate students, such as tokenism, racism, and isolation, (Gay, 2004; Boston, 2005), ethnic minority students in counseling and psychology may face additional struggles which are specific to their cultural group. The integration of cultural identity with their professional identity is one of the struggles that might affect students from diverse groups (Belur, 2010; Brown, 2004; Nelson & Jackson, 2003; Yin-Lee, 2002).

Other struggles faced by ethnic minority counseling students include cultural marginalization (Wieling & Rastogi, 2003), and developing an ethnic identity (Yin-Le, 2002; Sharma, 2005). Latinos in higher education have documented challenges related to discrimination, financial, academic, personal, and acculturative stress (Morgan Consoli, Llamas, & Consoli, 2016). Yet, these cultural struggles, their manifestation and understanding can assist in meeting the needs of graduate ethnic minority students, and they have not been systematically researched in the last decades.

All professions have shown to have dominant values that underlie and drive them, including counseling psychology (Sue & Sue, 2016). However, some cultural minority researchers have criticized the counseling psychology profession by proposing that its underlying values are mono-culturally biased and based on Eurocentric values. Some scholars have also

claimed the counseling profession does not reflect a truly multicultural agenda. (Comas-Diaz, 2017; Sue & Sue, 2016).

According to prominent multicultural scholars, the Eurocentric cultural value bias is apparent in both graduate/professional training and psychotherapy (Comas-Diaz, 2017; Tseng, 2004; Sue & Sue, 2003; Vasquez & McKinley, 1982). Hutnik (2005) pointed out, for example, what is seen as ethical is usually defined by mono-cultural Euro-American norms. The author also noted that privileged positions of authority and leadership in psychology and counseling are still held predominantly by White middle-class women.

Marsella & Pedersen (2004) support the idea that the counseling profession has endorsed mainly Euro-centric values. The authors suggested the values of the profession must be expanded to go beyond individualism, independence, linear thinking, adjustment, power-distance, and autonomy. Others have referred to Euro-centric professional training values such as rationalism, communication and self-disclosure (Trevino, 1996).

European American education values the exchange of dialogue between students, and the expression of disagreement, emotion and of personal and professional beliefs. Nagata (1995) and Comas-Diaz (2017) have studied how ethnic minorities whose cultural values are cooperative, non-confrontational, respectful, and collective are seen as negative in counseling. Positively, scholars have begun to recognize and discuss in research the cultural value foundations of American counseling psychotherapy with the goal of providing culturally-sensitive counseling, which might go against currently existing Western therapy approaches (Potts & Watts, 2003; Laungani, 2004; Ardila, 1982).

More recently, Tseng (2004) contrasted Eastern with Western psychotherapy values and delineated some of the main differences as follows: hierarchy versus equality, experience versus

cognition/rationality, society versus self, dependence and indulgence versus independence, holistic treatment versus dualism, accepting life versus conquering it. Tseng proposed we must make adaptations to the traditional Euro-centric approach to therapy if we want to become culturally relevant when working with clients who value and live by other cultural norms, in this case, by Asian/Eastern worldviews. Tseng postulated adaptations in three main dimensions: technical, theoretical and reorientation adjustments in the philosophical dimension.

Before Tseng's study, Vasquez & McKinley (1982) stated the problem of adapting to the culture of the profession of psychology as complex for minority students, because the field is currently presented in "predominantly White male terms." For example, Latino students might experience conflicts due to the clash between their Latino cultural value of collectivism, and value of individualism and competitiveness required in a graduate program. However, Belur (2010) contended that values might not be entirely "European," as values are generally not completely restricted to a culture. Rather, the emphasis given to a particular value may be different across cultures. When a high degree of emphasis is given to a specific value in a particular culture, is then said to be a cultural value (Belur, 2010).

The inclusion of cultural minorities in counseling and psychology in recent years has provided the opportunity to expand the profession in multicultural ways (Sue & Sue, 2016; Comas-Diaz, 2017). Ethnic minorities normally bring with them values and beliefs from cultures all over the world. Given the growth in numbers of ethnically diverse professionals in the counseling field, Marsella & Pedersen (2004) indicated that we have a new opportunity to view education, training, therapy, methods, ethics, and all other aspects of the psychology profession here in the United States through a different lens. However, the potential contributions of these

ethnic minority groups are often not capitalized enough, as seen by the limited number of research conducted with ethnic minority trainees in general, and specifically with Latino trainees.

Professional Development of Ethnic Minorities

In the past, researchers have raised questions about the unique training needs of minority graduate students and the limited literature on the topic (McNeill, Horn, & Perez, 1995; Jackson, 1995). McNeill, Horn, & Perez (1995) reported little available evidence on the training needs of ethnic minority trainees 20 years ago. They added that most studies have delineated training criteria to prepare White, middle-class students, to work with racial and ethnic minority clients. Jackson (1995) reported graduate and training programs had not given sufficient attention to assisting the professional development of minority mental health professionals, as demonstrated by the few research articles published to inform and guide such training. Jackson contended that ethnic minority therapists needed as much and more relevant cross-cultural training as White therapists needed.

Chamorro (2004) stated the professional development of Latino students in graduate programs must be different than the traditional White counselor development, given the additional problems and barriers they face. The author discussed the struggle of the professional development of Latino psychologists and called it "The parentified child struggle." Chamorro added Latinos usually face issues of role reversal, premature responsibility, and isolation. Many times, Latinos are needed in class to teach or illustrate issues of cultural competence during their graduate education, as many faculty members are unfamiliar with Latino culture and other aspects of working with them (Chamorro, 2004).

Additionally, Latina/o counselors who provide bilingual counseling may need to translate their sessions and notes so that their supervisors can understand. Having to translate notes adds

additional pressures for the students. Chamorro's conceptualizations, along with Nelson & Jackson's (2003) study on Hispanic counselor identity, suggested many unique professional developmental issues based on trainees' ethnic or cultural background.

Minority Student Struggles in Predominantly White University Counseling Programs

The additional issues that ethnically diverse graduate students are faced with as a result of having a minority status on a predominantly White campus are worth considering. Scholars have postulated ethnic minority students experience feelings of social isolation, alienation, and marginalization on campuses that are predominantly White (Ancis, Sedlacek, & Mohr, 2000; Schwitzer, Griffin, Ancis, & Thomas, 1999). Moreover, students have reported feeling invisible and ignored by the majority culture and to have received discriminatory treatment by faculty and staff. Minority students' awareness and experiences with overt and covert racism may influence their perceptions and experiences in a multicultural counseling course (Brown, 2010).

In 2005, Wieling and Rastogi conducted an exploratory survey of 15 marriage and family therapy trainees who were ethnically diverse. Participants were asked if and how their educational development was influenced by the ethnic or cultural make-up of their graduate program. It was noted that thirteen of the fifteen ethnic minority participants believed their programs were inadequate and did not offer culturally appropriate theoretical and practical preparation for them. Some participants reported culture bias in their training, and feeling their graduate training was not representative of their culture and values. The overall comments of minority participants included lack of multicultural models in the training program due to a curriculum geared mainly toward the White graduate student population.

Available studies also seem to indicate that in addition to the struggles faced by a majority of ethnic minority graduate students, such as tokenism, racism, and isolation, (Gay,

2004; Boston, 2005), minority graduate students may face additional cultural struggles. These struggles include integration of their ethnic/cultural identity with their professional identity, cultural marginalization, and developing their own identity (Quinlan, 2002; Yin-Lee, 2002; Nelson & Jackson, 2003; Vasquez & McKinley, 1982; Wieling & Rastogi, 2003; Brown, 2010; Sharma, 2005).

A thorough understanding of the cultural struggles faced by ethnic minority students can assist researchers and practitioners in identifying and meeting the needs of these students during their graduate counseling training. Reid and Dixon (2012) stated that the multicultural and crosscultural counselor training issues of culturally diverse students has received some attention in the field of counselor education (Gainor & Constantine, 2002; Gardener, 2002; Toporek, Ortega-Villalobos, & Pope-Davis, 2004). However, the research related to the professional development of Latino ethnic minority graduate students is still limited. Additionally, it does not allow for a comprehensive representation of their struggles, specifically those related to cultural values and identity development needs. Seward (2009) emphasized that training programs, counselor educators and supervisors would only be able to meet the cultural learning needs of culturally diverse students they comprehensively understand and represent their struggles with cultural values and identity development needs.

In summary, the experiences of ethnic minority graduate students during their professional development years has been documented for over 10 years (Rastogi & Wieling, 2005). Challenges faced by Latino students that warrant further research include definition of the role of the Latino helper in the family, the importance of family in Latino culture, and the issues faced when consolidating the Latino ethnic identity with their emerging professional identity. Still, the research in this area is still limited in many cases to first-person narrative accounts (Nelson & Jackson, 2003; Sharma, 2005; Belur, 2010).

The Proposed Study

Many studies on Latino perceptions of cultural values and their influence in counseling identity as applied to counseling are theoretical in nature (Nelson & Jackson, 2003; Belur, 2010). This study examined Latino graduate students' experiences with a multicultural counseling course, their learning, and their reflection on the personal and cultural values that influenced the formation of their counseling identity. This study also allowed for a reflection on how Latino counseling students conceptualized the counseling relationship based on their values and experiences and how these might affect the professional work they do with ethnic minority clients. Last, this study gave Latino individuals the opportunity to define the values they hold for themselves and how these values influence their practice. This study significantly contributed to the literature on multicultural education and training.

In summary, this study had several broad goals. First, it attempted to describe graduate students' experiences in a multicultural counseling course at the graduate level. This study also attempted to provide further empirical evidence of the assertion that cultural and ethnic values are at times in conflict with the Euro-American, individualistic approach to counseling, by analyzing the reflections of persons who are most likely to be in direct contact with both sets of values. Furthermore, this study attempted to contribute to the body of literature in counseling Latinos and educating prospective Latino counselors about working with them. Finally, the study aimed to describe the values that contribute to counseling identity development of Latino graduate counseling students, and how these values influence the work they do with ethnically diverse clients.

Research Questions

The study aimed to describe Latino graduate students' experiences from participating in a multicultural counseling course, to understand their perspective on what it means to be a Latino graduate student in a rehabilitation counseling program, to understand how their cultural values influence their identity and practice, and to provide recommendations for research and practice. The overarching research question guiding this study was: "What are the life experiences of Latino students who are developing a professional identity as minority counselors, who contribute to their preparation to become a provider of multicultural counseling services?

CHAPTER III

METHODOLOGY

Creswell (2013) pointed out five primary qualitative approaches to research: narrative, phenomenological, grounded theory, ethnographic, and case study (Creswell, 2007; 2013). The appeal of qualitative research in areas such as psychology, education and social sciences is that it provides detail and depth of analysis that makes its findings relevant to curricular experiences and practices (Levitt, 2015; Wertz, 2005; Creswell, 2013; McLeod, 1999). There is growing recognition of the contribution that qualitative research can make to a variety of disciplines (Chwalisz, Shah & Hand, 2008; Creswell, 2013).

The use of qualitative, specifically phenomenological research is more than justifiable in multicultural counseling and education (Bitar, Kimball, Bermudez & Drew, 2014; Creswell, 2013; Silverman 2007). Qualitative methodology adopts a naturalistic, emergent, flexible, evolving, conservative, and field-based approach and it is appropriate to generate broader and indepth understandings of the phenomenon under investigation (Zakaria, 2013; Ary, et al., 2008; Denzin & Giardina, 2006; Hollway & Jefferson, 2000; Punch, 2009; Saldana, 2011; Silverman, 2010).

According to Brown (2004), a naturalistic investigation research method echoes the multicultural education and its ideology. Additionally, Borders and Drury (1992) stress when evaluating students' needs, goals, and resources in counseling programs, it is pertinent to use a descriptive naturalistic research approach. Therefore, naturalistic methods are an appropriate way

to investigate ethnic minority graduate students' perspectives and experiences in multicultural counseling courses.

Multiculturalism and qualitative research seem to highlight issues of identity due to the unique nature of people understanding their experiences in different ways. Identity aspects such as age, socioeconomic status, culture, race, sexuality, national origin, disability, religion, and others, are interrelated (Brown, 2004; Zakaria, 2013). It is important to recognize the complexities of human identity and their socio-cultural context when we conduct research with ethnic minority individuals (Ponterotto & Casas, 1991).

Phenomenology aims at understanding the human experience as it is lived (Laverty, 2003; Creswell, 2013; Padilla-Diaz, 2015). Qualitative researchers who utilize a phenomenology approach have to select a method that is best suited to the research problem and to them as researchers (Moerer-Urdahl & Creswell, 2004).

Hermeneutic phenomenology (van Manen, 1990) and transcendental phenomenology (Moustakas, 1994) represent the two main approaches to phenomenology. They embody philosophical assumptions about the experience and the ways in which phenomenological data can be analyzed and organized. Moerer-Urdahl & Creswell (2004) stated that these two approaches differ in issues such as methodology, history and proponents. Meaning is the core of transcendental phenomenology, a design for obtaining and collecting data that explains the essences of human experience (Moerer-Urdahl & Creswell, 2004; Creswell, 2013).

The present study used a constructivist paradigm, which is consistent with the phenomenology approach (Creswell, 2007 & 2013). It placed specific emphasis on the ethnic minority graduate students' worldviews and lived experiences. The participants were in charge of making meaning of their own experiences (Creswell, 2007). Constructivism assumes there are

multiple, understandable, and equally valid realities. The constructivist worldview utilizes allencompassing, general questions, so that participants can commit to deep reflection, construct deep meaning of their situation, and bring up to the surface and convey their understanding of phenomenon in their own lives (Creswell, 2007; Ponterotto, 2005). Therefore, this study was in line with the constructivist paradigm.

Phenomenology as Qualitative Research

A significant number of phenomenological research studies have been published in the social, health and human sciences (Creswell, 2013; Wertz, 2005). These types of studies seem to fit in well with the counseling profession, particularly in the field of multicultural counseling (Levitt, 2015). However, a review of the literature also revealed limited qualitative research with Latinos. Ponterotto and Casas (1991) emphasized qualitative research is valued when not much is known about a certain topic. If multicultural courses are to meet the training needs of the counseling profession, educators must have an understanding of what helps or hinders all counselor trainees' development (Heppner & O'Brien, 1994; Brown, 2004; Zakaria, 2013).

Reflective journals as an instructional, experiential activity for counseling students has been used by Howard et al. (2006). In his qualitative, phenomenological study on first-year practicum students, Howard examined how student's self-reflected growth and learning shaped their counselor identity development. Participants' responses were strongly related to professional identity, which led the authors to suggest that the understanding of students' perspectives can improve theory development and allow counselor educators to put together educational opportunities that meet the needs of practicum students (Howard et al., 2006).

Phenomenological studies that explore the relevance of multicultural counseling courses for ethnic minority graduate students, specifically for Latinos in counseling programs, or their

lived experiences, is still developing. Therefore, limited insight and information is known about minority counseling graduate students' experiences or perceptions of multicultural training.

For the purposes of this study, a transcendental phenomenological approach was found to be the most appropriate. Transcendental or psychological phenomenology (Moustakas, 1994) is focused on describing the experiences of participants and not on the researcher's interpretation of these experiences (Creswell, 20130. Transcendental phenomenology was founded by Husserl in Germany in the 1930's, and later adopted by Moustakas (1994). Creswell (2007; 2013) indicated a transcendental phenomenology approach requires the researcher "to set aside prejudgments regarding the phenomenon being investigated" and to rely on imagination, intuition, and universal structures to obtain a clear picture of the experience.

Moustakas (1994, p.34) added that transcendental phenomenology requires for the researchers to set aside their experiences and to take a fresh perspective of the phenomenon under investigation. For Moustakas, transcendental means "in which everything is perceived freshly, as if for the first time." Analysis of collected data in a phenomenological study must be systematic. Besides bracketing, collecting and analyzing data, the researcher must reduce it to themes and must develop textural and structural descriptions of the participants' experiences before conveying the essence of the experience (Creswell, 2013).

The Researcher as an Instrument

According to Lincoln & Guba (1985), and Creswell (2013), in qualitative research, the researcher becomes the instrument, and must become aware of personal values, preconceived notions, and biases being brought to the study. In addition, the relationship between the "knower" and the "known" is considered interactive and inseparable (Ponterotto, 2005). The process of recognizing the researcher's background, experiences, opinions and values is called

bracketing. In a phenomenology, the researcher must be aware and attempt to remove his or her own attitudes towards the phenomenon being studied. Bracketing provides the researcher an opportunity for a fresh, unbiased way of looking at data collected (Moustakas, 1994), and to not influence the results of the study (Creswell, 2007).

Bracketing

By bracketing personal perspectives, the researcher can minimize personal influence on data analysis, and approach the data from a discovery and curiosity standpoint (Creswell, 2007). In this phenomenological study, the bracketing process described in the next paragraphs added to the integrity of the study and the reliability of the results.

I am a Latina (Mexican-American) female doctoral student whose identity aligned closely with many of the participants. Like many of the participants in this study, I am a firstgeneration immigrant who began higher education in the U.S.A. as an adult and at the Master's level, after a university degree was completed in Mexico. My parents instilled in me the values of education, work ethics, religion, service to others, and the importance of family ties and traditions.

Similar to many participants in this study, I have been holding full time jobs while I attend school. Exploring cultural values and its influence in ethnic professional identity as a counselor is a self-awareness exercise I conduct frequently. The process of exploration is reflected in my practice as a licensed specialist in school psychology, as a clinician, as a doctoral student, as a lecturer, and as a staff member in the university where I study and work.

My own experience with immigration has been one of intense and conflicting feelings and ideas that has lasted for years. Immigrating to the United States, leaving a life of dreams and accomplishments in my home country of Mexico was not easy. Contrary to other immigrants, I

strongly believe I did not immigrate to the United States in search of the so-called "American Dream" as I respectfully think many other people do. Instead, I followed the strongly internalized values of close family ties, deference and respect to my parents, and support for each other in times of need.

Upon immigrating, I was faced with the challenge of starting again in life, personally and professionally. I felt forced to re-evaluate my personal, cultural and professional identities, and to find ways of moving forward in life, in a way, "re-inventing" myself. I can say it has not been an easy journey, but it has been worth the effort and it has helped me become the person and professional I am today. I consider myself blessed and fortunate, and I work diligently to be a good role model for other immigrant women like me, so that they make the best of their opportunities. My job in a higher education teaching and working closely with students with disabilities attests to my efforts.

By society's standards and for purposes of the US Bureau of the Census, I am considered to be an ethnic minority. I am also an ethnic minority in a doctoral degree program. Additionally, I currently work as an assistant director for a university department that works closely with students with disabilities. Moreover, I am a part-time lecturer in the School of Rehabilitation, where I am also a doctoral student attending the same Hispanic Serving Institution in the State of Texas. My educational experiences include receiving a university level of education in Mexico, earning a license to practice psychology in Mexico. In the U.S.A., where I continued my graduate work, I earned a license as a specialist in school psychology with the state of Texas and I am a current philosophy doctor candidate in Rehabilitation Counseling.

Professionally, I have been employed in K-12 public education, as an instructional assistant, a bilingual teacher, as a licensed specialist in school psychology (LSSP) and in an

administrative position. I have also worked as a psychologist in Mexico and as a mental health clinician for undocumented and unaccompanied children who cross the Mexico-US border in search of asylum in the U.S.A. My experience also includes supervising the internship experience of master's level students in school psychology as a requirement for licensure, consulting with school districts on special education issues, teaching undergraduate level courses in rehabilitation, and working in a leadership position in the fields of higher education and disabilities.

This study reinforced my belief about the usefulness of naturalistic observation and also the relevance of qualitative approaches in counseling education research. This study fits well with my constructivist theoretical orientation related to qualitative designs. I strongly believe the voices and experiences of marginalized individuals are validated and respected through my research. My personal and professional education and experiences, together with my ethical standards all have contributed to my multicultural competence, my ethnic professional identity, and my credibility as a researcher.

To assist in the process of bracketing and in controlling for biases, I incorporated peer debriefing, member checking, and validation of data through triangulation. However, there is always a possibility this qualitative research study is value-laden. Therefore, as a researcher, I am aware my perspective and values might have impacted this study, or that this study might have impacted my perspective for future studies.

Institutional Review Board

The current study has been approved by the University of Texas Rio Grande Valley, Institutional Review Board for Human Subjects (IRB). All human research training and certificates were

submitted as part of the IRB approval process. All research procedures were approved by the IRB and were followed throughout the research project.

The Sample

To document the lived experiences and reflections of graduate minority students in a rehabilitation counseling master's program who have taken a multicultural counseling course, this study utilized purposeful, criterion-based sampling. (Creswell, 2013). Convenient or purposeful sampling values each case, because it helps with condensing the "core experiences and central, shared aspects of the experiences" that emerge while adapting to the multicultural counseling course (Patton, 1990, p. 172).

Thirty-four Latino minority graduate students from a HSI, predominantly from Mexican-American background, participated in this study. All participants were selected in accordance with the following criteria:

- The participants identified themselves as Latinos(as) or Hispanics
- The participants were 21 years of age or older
- The participants were enrolled in a Master's program in Rehabilitation Counseling
- The participants had successfully completed a multicultural counseling course within the past 24 months, at a Hispanic Serving Institution

Procedures

This study utilized a convenience, criterion-based sample of students from a graduate course in Multicultural Counseling, who met the inclusion criteria for the study previously stated. Anonymity was used, so no identifying information, such as name, university, or age was revealed. In this study, each participants' reflective written exercise was assigned a number. The gender of the participants was also noted. The sample included a majority of written reflection exercises from female students and only 4 from male graduate students.

The students in the multicultural counseling course were given a reflection assignment in which they were asked: "Who am I as a counselor?" The students were instructed to use all learning and concepts acquired throughout the semester to answer this question. Students were encouraged to reflect on their cultural identity, their values, their professional identity and any other consideration that would help them integrate their written responses.

The instructor of the multicultural counseling course incorporated various teaching strategies to foster critical thought and reflection throughout the course. Among the strategies and activities were individual participation, class discussion, group work, presentations, critiques, movies and documentaries, and other instructional strategies. The students had various opportunities, verbal and written, to share their experiences and their reflections with classmates and faculty.

Data Analysis

This phenomenological study is intended to collect and analyze data in a way that does not compromise its subjective character. The process of bracketing became instrumental to minimize, if not prevent, the imposition of researcher's bias in the construction of the data units that were eventually reported (Spooney, 2015). The plan for the analysis of data for this study followed these steps:

- The course instructor, who is a professor for the School of Rehabilitation assigned the graduate students a written reflection exercise with the question: "Who am I as a counselor?"
- 2) The researcher collected all reflective written exercises from the professor

- All of the writing pieces were grouped, creating one document from where all data was retrieved
- 4) The researcher read through all written reflection papers at least twice
- The researcher segmented the pieces of data that were considered relevant and made annotations next to the participant's responses
- 6) The researcher coded all data by themes that reflected the ideas of the participants. A color-coding system was utilized to visually tie themes at a preliminary stage of analysis
- The researcher identified recurring patterns of themes to describe the essence of the participants' responses and ideas
- 8) The researcher clustered all data units by categorizing and grouping them
- Two other peers, or co-researchers, assisted in the reading of responses, segmenting, coding, identifying patterns, and clustering of data units
- 10) Saturation of data was achieved
- 11) Triangulation was achieved with the assistance of the peer-debriefers
- 12) All steps above facilitated the articulation of the written discussion

This study followed the recommendations by Moustakas (1994). He suggested that the researcher must become familiar with the materials provided by one participant at a time, and to become fully immersed in the reading to get a clear understanding of it. The researcher became fully immersed in the participants' responses. All written reflections were read and re-read, and notes were written to help classify the material.

A next step involved listing all segments or themes that stood out as distinct characteristic of the written data, and to reflect on those themes to be able to depict them with fidelity to its essential components. Following that, the experiences of the participants were illustrated with verbatim examples. Some of the responses accurately highlighted each point to be coded and then clustered, to emphasize the lived experiences of the participants. Last, and following Moustakas (1994) recommendation, the researcher returned to look at the raw data to reflect on the accuracy of the analysis. Coding and organizational strategies included clustering, using patterns to develop themes and synthetizing data from all participants (Brown, 2004; Spooney, 2015).

Procedures for Trustworthiness

The issue regarding trustworthiness in this qualitative study was to ensure the audience or the readers find the study worthy of consideration. This required systematic steps to ensure the study's credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). Credibility related to the use of measures or procedures during the research to increase the probability the findings were valid (Brown, 2004; Lincoln & Guba, 1985). One of the most used strategies utilized in this study was peer debriefing, which is when the written reflections were shared with a peer debriefer who had solid knowledge of qualitative analysis procedures. A peer debriefer independently reviewed the written reflections, coded and analyzed results at different stages of the study.

Lincoln and Guba (1985) defined transferability as the ability to determine the similarities between two or more cases. For this study, two researchers looked into the written data and helped to determine to what extent it matched each other's impressions. Other issues of the trustworthiness of the qualitative data from this study focused on dependability and confirmability. The dependability of the study concentrated on whether or not the existing data consistently supported the contentions made by the researcher. This was achieved through peer

debriefing. Last, confirmability happened when the peer debriefers confirmed the data was congruent with the study's final, articulated results (Brown, 2004; Lincoln & Guba, 1985; Spooney, 2015).

Summary

This study used qualitative methodology. Specifically, it utilized a transcendental phenomenology approach, that analyzed in-depth written reflections of Latino counseling graduate students, predominantly from Mexican-American background. All participants successfully completed a multicultural counseling course as part of their graduate training in rehabilitation counseling. The results, presented in Chapter Four, include a description of the participants' experiences and perceptions. The data analysis followed methodological procedures for the transcendental phenomenology approach recommended by Creswell (2013). It was followed by a cross case analysis, which yielded common themes, as well as differences that were found across participants. A goal of this study was to add to the existing body of research literature related to multicultural counseling identity and values that affect counselor's work with ethnically diverse populations. A broader goal of this study was to positively impact pedagogical strategies to better prepare multicultural counselors and educators to work with ethnically diverse clients.

CHAPTER IV

RESULTS

Addressing the needs of a population that is growing in racial, ethnic, and cultural diversity in the USA is an increasingly necessary task. More specifically, addressing the needs of Latinos has become the focus of researchers and practitioners in healthcare and mental health. Therefore, facilitating appropriate access to human services, medical care and mental health for the Latino population has become the work of many human and health sciences professionals who are also from Latino background. Serving the growing need for culturally competent counseling services made it necessary to look into the graduate preparation of future counseling professionals.

Results from this qualitative study, and the data obtained and analyzed from the participants' responses yielded interesting and solid emerging themes. These themes include: help-seeking behaviors, values and experiences such as family, religion, education and hard work, and personal conflict arising from the clash of the Latino collective cultures and the marked difference with a traditional, individualistic approach. Marked differences of lecturers teaching this course. are critical to the understanding of how students acquire a multicultural counselor identity and competencies. As noted in this study, students achieved their identity through an examination of the values that they hold meaningful in their lives, the influence of their own cultural background, and how these impact their future practice as multicultural counselors.

Latinos and Help-Seeking Behaviors in Counseling

Among other professionals, counselors must take the lead in the provision of culturally sensitive and appropriate mental health services. However, there are numerous studies that report minorities, such as Latinos, do not seek and/or receive mental health services in the same proportion as Whites (Meyer & Zane, 2014; Snowden, 2005; Worthington, Soth-Monett & Moreno, 2007). This disparity has been well documented. Interestingly, the disparity and the limited help-seeking behaviors of Latinos was concretely illustrated by one of the research participant's. This participant described her family's experience with death and the support they obtained by saying:

Student # 33. I remember that my family suffered the loss of my brother when he was 10 years old. He and my sister worked picking cotton to earn money during the summer that they could use for school clothes and/or supplies. The truck hit a big bump in the road and my brother fell off the truck, and according to the witnesses, they did not know this until the dust settled. He was rushed to the emergency room at a nearby hospital where he died within minutes of arrival. My parents and the whole family was devastated at losing him and we all suffered in silence. No one spoke about it, we just went on working and living daily. To this day, I think about my brother. My parents never thought that a child of 4 could be affected by this tragedy, but I was. The only counselors my family knew were caring friends and family. My mother became closer to her religion and God and went to church weekly. She would pray the rosary daily for a very long time, my father got busier at work. I imagine that was how he dealt with the pain and grief of losing his second born child. From this incident, I learned to be compassionate to others who suffer the loss of a loved one. Not all people can handle

this grief on their own, they need a counselor to see them through and to assure them that they can get past this stage and go on to live in a productive and peaceful manner. This participant pointed out that upon their loss, her parents and the family did not seek out professional support. They rather relied in friends, family, religion and work to feel accompanied and to cope with the loss.

This response exemplified how Latino families do not seek out as much mental health services as other ethnic groups, and they rely on seeking support, help or advice from friends and family (Falicov, 1996; Nelson & Jackson, 2003). For Latino families, a source of guidance and support during times of hardship is *familismo* (German, Gonzalez, & Dumka, 2009). In addition to *familismo*, the traditional Latino value placed on religion, mostly from Catholic faith, has been associated to higher resilience levels in Latinos, when faced with adversity (Morgan Consoli, Llamas, & Consoli, 2016). For Latino families, a source of guidance and support during times of hardship is *families*, a source of guidance and support during times of hardship is families, a source of guidance and support during times of hardship is families, a source of guidance and support during times of hardship is families, a source of guidance and support during times of hardship is families, a source of guidance and support during times of hardship is families, a source of guidance and support during times of hardship is families, a source of guidance and support during times of hardship is families (German, Gonzalez, & Dumka, 2009).

Values and Experiences: Family

There is research that suggest that cultural values like *familismo* [strong family ties] and *respeto* [respect], are considered protective factors for individuals who face adversity or struggles in life (Kasser, 2011; Morgan Consoli, Llamas, & Consoli, 2016; German, Gonzalez, & Dumka, 2009). *Familismo*, as a source of support and guidance during challenging times in the Hispanic population, has been linked to resilience. Participant 1 reflected the following:

Student # 1. Family has always been at the center of my life. I had all four of my grandparents until I was in my mid 20's so I was able to build a relationship with them and learn a lot from them. I watched my parents take care of their parents towards the end of their lives. Many years later, I found myself in the same situation when my mother

died of cancer, and today I find myself caring for my aging father. The values that they themselves taught me, were actually used on them. The situation is far from fun and is downright stressful but I wouldn't change my role in it.

Another participant explained the supportive role that her family played in her brother's recovery after a traumatic accident. Also related to this support, the student gave credit to her family for standing behind her in her achievement of educational goals by saying:

Student # 3. I learned to be encouraged from my family. No matter what we had going on in our lives, someone was always there pushing for the other to achieve what they were trying to achieve. I come from a big family. My mother, father, four sisters and two brothers. When my brother had his motorcycle accident, I was two years old ... He is still going through physical therapy and it is as important now as it was then to give him the encouragement to still push forward and strive for other things. They all encouraged me when I decided I wanted to go back to school in 2010, six years after I graduated from high school. And pushed me through the hard times and stood behind me until I finished my bachelors.

Values and Experiences: Education

Related to the value of education, most research participants in this study reported their parents "had made great sacrifices" to help them obtain an education beyond high school. Due to the different types of hardships experienced in their journey to achieve a university degree, most participants placed a high value on education, and expressed being proud of their educational accomplishments. For example, participant 4 stated: Student #4. Even though we were poor, and always humble, my parents taught us to be positive. We were a happy family, believing when we grew up we would achieve an education and have a brighter future.

Students who came from Spanish-speaking families and who reported having working parents without formal education, faced an added layer of difficulties that made them value their education from another perspective. Participant 9 mentioned:

Student # 9. My parents have always taught me that dedication is the key to success. It has been implanted in me since I was a little girl and I remembered passing through UTPA and my father telling me "*One day you are going to come here.*" I can say that these words and his support have been everything in my life and made me realized the importance of having an education since a very young age. School is something that I hold close to me it is like one of my most precious treasures. Seeing the struggle my parents had growing up and still have today made me want to expand my knowledge and be here today furthering my education. I am a first generation college graduate and I am happy to show my siblings that everything is possible if you work hard for it. It was not easy for me as the first child in an only Spanish speaking family, where both of my parents taught me the importance of an education.

In addition, and related to the value of education, participant 3 stated:

Student #3. You have to set high goals for what you want to achieve, and after you set those goal, you need to work hard and keep working hard in order to achieve and keep them. My mother would tell me, "*La inteligencia sin ambición es como un párajo sin alas*." In English that means, intelligence without ambition is like a bird without wings.

She always pushed me to set goals for myself and push to achieve those goals, which pushed me to get my bachelors and my masters.

Another participant stated:

Student # 4. My ultimate feeling is what is desired can be achieved if one works hard. Achieving a degree and now working on another degree is very doable hard work, but well worth it in the end. I will encourage my clients to be the best they can be even against all odds.

Values and Experiences: Religion

In this study, religion was also cited frequently by Latino students as one of the values that were instilled by cultural and catholic upbringing and by their family. Research has pointed out religion as a predictor of mental health and the ability to overcome adversities (Morgan Consoli, Llamas, & Consoli, 2015) Kane (2010) found that the catholic religion among Latinos was a key factor in the ability to overcome difficulties. One participant reported:

Student # 19. Religion has been a big part of my life even though I do not necessarily considered myself a religious person. I grew up in a Catholic home and as I Catholic I am strongly faithful to Our Lady of Guadalupe. I think this has made me different from other individuals that are not Catholics because when I need comfort I know I do not only pray to God but I also pray to her with all my faith and that has always made me feel a lot more protected in my life like she is my guardian angel.

In addition, Walker, Gorsuch, & Tan (2004) recognized spirituality and religion as cultural aspects of a client's identity and suggested for counselors not to overlook that aspect. In this study, faith seemed to have taken a special value in terms of student's perceived strength,

their professional identity and their plans of working with their potential clients who also prioritized religion as a value. One student explained:

Student 4. I described the change that took place geographically with my parents and grandparents that migrated from very far away. I also spoke about the change in me in my now Christian Life. My life changed after suffering many deaths in my family. Life will never be the same for me and my family and when those deaths happened another change occurred, we now cherish and live life to the fullest every moment. My clients will also know attending counseling that they have achieved change and a continuous change for the better. I confessed that Jesus is my everything and if you ever see me at a distance I am cool with you saying, "*There goes the Jesus fanatic.*" I was as transparent as possible to describe myself. I pray my clients also will be transparent in their communication and knowing all sessions are confidential.

Clearly, counselors have an ethical obligation to exercise caution not to impose their own religious values on their clients, or to use religious principles and techniques when counseling clients (ACA, 2014). Students in this study seemed to be cognizant of this ethical obligation. Participants #2 and #16 illustrated this by saying:

Student # 2. I also have a great respect for my faith, for believing in God and that through him everything is possible; but I am also aware that in the counseling settings this might not always be the same. Nonetheless, respecting and never imposing my faith and beliefs on my clients remains as my first priority.

Student # 16. I will need to realize that not all clients will have the same values. Respecting their values, and putting mine aside, will make for successful outcomes.

Values and Experiences:

Hard-work Leading to Acceptance, Embracing, and to Multicultural Competence

For the value of hard-work, some participants in the study seemed to compare the value of hard work to the ability to reflect, embrace diversity, and thrive in spite of uncertainty and change. In some cases, students compared hard physical work in the fields as migrant workers, with the sensation of being in tune with the earth, and the ability to self-reflect and make positive changes and life-changing decisions. The participants reported that it took hard work to accomplish goals, and that these accomplishments were achieved through sacrifice and endurance.

One student noted:

Student # 17. Growing up my family and I migrated to northern states to work in different kinds of fields, for example, corn fields and picking asparagus. These experiences taught me to appreciate nature and love the outdoors. I associate the outdoors with having the liberty to take in fresh and a time for self-reflection. The experiences were also a great foundation for my work ethics. To start the day right it is best to start early, be prepared, and reflect on why it is that I am doing what I am doing. They have also taught the necessary skills to be independent.

Other participants felt proud of the hard work that it took them to achieve things in life. They spoke about feeling comfortable with the uncertainty, and with knowing how to navigate differences with other people through good attitude, disposition to help and acceptance. One participant stated:

Student # 2. I do feel that whatever we desire can be achieved if I work hard for it. There is always a reward for all the hard work, for always trying and for always believing

in ourselves. I also believe that change is possible. Not because someone wants me to change, but if I feel like the change will provide me with a benefit then I put my mind, my soul and my everything into action.

Other participants expressed that the work they have done in the past has led to them being accepting of differences and to be accepted for who they are. They added that their multicultural background made them feel that they would be good multicultural counselors. Two participants stated:

Student # 2. We are all unique and that is what makes us so special. The best way to minimize the interference of my values with other people culturally different will be to never compare their values to mine, to never wanting to impose my values, and what best way to do that by always allowing my client to tell their story and have an open mind. To learn from them, so that the service I give to them can be of use. Always remembering that we are all different and that is what makes us so unique and trying to be empathetic to their situations.

Student # 8. I would make sure that my clients, no matter their race, are comfortable in the environment I have set up. I will make sure that there is something for various ethnicities and cultural backgrounds. When interacting with individuals and their families I will understand that not every culture or ethnicity is the same when it comes to medication or other medical treatment. I will avoid bringing up my values and beliefs so it does not affect or conflict with the different cultures of my clients. I will accept my clients and their family's decisions even though my moral views may be different

Discussion

The results of this study were consistent with those obtained by Brue (2012) and Nelson & Jackson (2003), who also conducted qualitative studies with Latino graduate counseling students. The authors found that Latino students have unique experiences and challenges when developing their professional identity. This study found similar challenges and barriers experienced by Latinos, in this case Mexican-American graduate counseling students.

Among those experiences with hardship were the ones related to the relationship with family and friends, and the priority given to family needs over the individual needs. These values can hinder or empower the client in search of improvement.

This study's results are congruent with previous literature on personal and professional values for Hispanic or Latino graduate students that reflect their unique cultural background. However, the present study's emerging themes differed from most previous research that highlights traditional euro-centric counseling values. This can sometimes result in conflicting thought for counselor educators who try to meet the needs of all students. For example, one participant described his strong Mexican heritage, values and culture by saying:

Student #18. I descend from ranch lands in Mexico, I carry their customs and traditions in my veins. Although I was born in México, I was not raised there. All my life, I have lived in the United States. Here, most of my customs and traditions stick, but with a twist. I have traditions from here as well. I know things from both places. I identify with both places. I practice traditions from both places. This sounds to me like, diversity. My own version of diversity. I am part of a different population and identifying this was not as easy as it reads. I realize that exposure to different races and cultures enriches the soul. We learn from one another.

Emerging themes from this study were geared in a direction that was more focused on Latino students reconciling differences between traditional Latino values and euro-centric values learned during their training. Vasquez and McKinley's (1982) proposed developing a successful bicultural identity is an ideal goal. However, they added this goal is subject to debate due to the diversity of acculturation levels of students from ethnic minority backgrounds. They also proposed the ability to understand the perceptions and experiences of these bicultural students would be valuable. Vasquez & McKinley's point continues to stand at this time in American society. To illustrate this point, one of the participants responded:

Student # 28. Culture gives vision to an individual by providing a set of guidelines and membership of a larger whole. Our culture maps out values and beliefs that help provide a concept of family, nation, class, and coordination of the human species. Cultural diversity is acknowledging sociocultural differences and empowering individuals to live up to their full potential and bring unity through diversity. Building cultural competency is no simple task. Although I remember the struggles and the hard work that has shaped my own family's progress, I remain encouraged to contribute to such progress. I also hope to remember the hatred and grace poured out onto my family of immigrants, and I will choose grace for the people I serve as I work toward cultural competency.

According to Belur (2010), counseling psychology underlying values that may reflect a Euro-centric bias include: individualism, achievement, universalism, self-disclosure, powerdistance-equality, rationality, focus on self, independence, dualism, conquering life, truth-telling, confidentiality, adjustment, autonomy, openness in self-disclosure, and believing in challenge or confrontation (Marsella & Pedersen, 2004; as cited in Marmol, 2003). Belur (2010) argued it is possible that those values may not be exclusively European, because values are not always

reserved for a specific culture. She added it is people from different cultures that ascribe more emphasis to a particular value over another making it then a "cultural value" (Belur, 2010). The participants in this study consistently cited the cultural values in Table 4 as priority values for them, reflecting their Latino cultural background:

Table 4

Outstanding Latino Cultural Values

- 1. Close family ties, including extended and multi-generation family members;
- 2. Placing the needs of others above own needs;
- 3. Religion, mainly from the Catholic and other Christian faiths;
- 4. Hard work from parents and grandparents, leading to the achievement of dreams;
- 5. History of immigration and hardships that strengthen character and increase resiliency;
- 6. Wisdom and knowledge passed from generation to generation; and
- 7. Education at the core of personal and professional growth.

Morgan Consoli, Llamas & Consoli (2016), noted that family support and *familismo* are positively related to thriving. The authors also found that religion significantly predicted thriving among Latinos. Their research is congruent with other research suggesting that belonging to a religious group was related to good mental health and that it served as inspiration to overcome adversities. This study also confirmed their research on the values of *familismo* and religion. In addition, the values emphasized by the participants in this study reflect a collectivistic approach to counseling, which seems to be in conflict with the individualistic Euro-centric approach frequently cited in the literature.

There is a need to find ways of reconciling collective and individual approaches and values to benefit the professional training of Latino and other diverse students in graduate counseling programs. This study suggests that additional research is needed to inform multicultural counseling education and practice. In general, more work is needed in the counseling profession to understand, accept, and embrace the values held by ethnic minority graduate students. The participants in this study perceive their values to be positive factors that may have an influence in the professional work they do when counseling education can provide make a significant impact for graduate counseling students. Conducting education that uses a multicultural lens, specific to Latinos in the USA, can make the difference in preparing counselors who sensitively respond to the needs of their Latino clients.

CHAPTER V

DISCUSSION

Summary

This phenomenological study explored the experiences and perceptions of Latino graduate students who successfully completed a multicultural counseling course as required for their counseling graduate level training. The participants in this study self-identified as Latinos, predominantly from Mexican and Mexican-American background, pursuing a master's level counseling degree at a Hispanic Serving Institution (HSI). This study explored the lived experiences and perceptions of graduate Latino students who have taken a multicultural counseling course as part of their graduate training at a Hispanic serving institution (HSI).

The purpose of the study was multidimensional. In addition to understanding the students' lived experience of the multicultural counseling course, this study explored how the students' experiences related to their personal and cultural values. The impact of the course in students' development of multicultural identity and competencies was another purpose of this study. The last aim of this study was to add to the available body of literature related to the values graduate counseling Latino students report as relevant and influential to their professional work with similar and different ethnic groups.

Two research questions were investigated: 1) What experiences and values do Latino graduate students identify as relevant to their multicultural counseling preparation? 2) What psychological processes do Latino graduate students use to make meaning of their cultural

experiences and values, in their preparation to be multicultural counselors and serve the needs of culturally diverse clients?

A review of the literature indicated that as the world becomes gradually globalized, professionals find new challenges in working with a flexible mindset of acceptance, cultural humility, plurality and inclusion. Training of counselors to provide services to culturally diverse individuals is an increasingly common area of need (Nelson, Bustamante, Sawyer, & Sloan, 2015; CACREP, 2016). There is also an increasing need to address the training needs of ethnic minority graduate students in the counseling profession (Breu, 2012).

Multicultural counseling education, therefore, becomes relevant in graduate level courses for ethnic minority students (Sue & Sue, 2016). In addition, there is regulation and recognition of graduate programs in counseling and in psychology by accrediting associations, such as APA, ACA, and CACREP. These accrediting organizations require universities that offer graduate counseling degrees to address multicultural competencies, awareness and skills in their students through the requirement of a course that is specifically designed for that purpose.

As part of being a multicultural counselor, the development of an ethnic identity is relevant for counselors-in-training and can influence their subsequent perceived cultural competence (Johnson, 2012). Moreover, there is a need to address cultural values that shape student identity. These values also contribute as factors that facilitate or graduate education or place barriers to it, for ethnic minority students from Latino background (Brown, 2010).

Earlier research has mainly focused on multicultural counseling development for White counselors. Some research suggests there is a positive relationship between multicultural competence and racial and ethnic identity development in counselors (Chao, 2006; Nelson &

Jackson, 2003). However, the counseling profession has been shown to have dominant Eurocentric values that underlie and drive it (Sue & Sue, 2016).

Counselor education programs should meaningfully address the training needs of ethnic minority students who also take a multicultural education course as a requirement to become culturally competent. Multicultural counseling education has not substantially validated the values, strengths and contributions that ethnic minority graduate students bring to the counseling profession. At the same time, ethnic minority students need to gain competence in applying counseling to cultures that are different than their own.

Latinos are one of the fastest growing ethnic minority groups in the USA. It is likely that in their professional practice, they will provide counseling services to a group of clients from latino and other diverse backgrounds. Therefore, it is important to reflect on how students are living the experience of multicultural counseling programs, and how they are developing an understanding of themselves as future multicultural professional counselors.

This research followed a qualitative methodology, specifically the transcendental, phenomenological approach developed by Moustakas (1994), with a sample of Latino counseling students, all from Mexican-American background. Phenomenology aims at understanding the human experience as it is lived (Laverty, 2003; Creswell, 2013). In a naturalistic approach, it is important to recognize the complexities of human identity and socio-cultural context when conducting research with ethnic minority individuals (Ponterotto, 2013).

This study used a constructivist paradigm, which placed specific emphasis on the ethnic minority graduate students' worldviews, lived experiences and values. Following the concepts of constructivism, this study assumed that participants presented multiple, understandable, and equally valid realities (Creswell, 2007 & 2013). The participants were selected based on meeting

a set of criteria including: identifying as Hispanic or Latino, being in a graduate counseling program, over 21 years of age, and having successfully passed a multicultural counseling course as part of their curricular requirements.

Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval was obtained. As part of the procedures, this study utilized a convenience, criterion-based sample of students from a graduate course in Multicultural Counseling. Anonymity was used, so no identifying information, such as name, university, or age was revealed. This study utilized archival data. Data utilized in the study was obtained from a reflection written assignment in which students were asked: "Who am I as a counselor?" The students were encouraged to reflect using all concepts acquired throughout the semester. Students were encouraged to reflect on how their cultural identity, values, professional competencies, and how these influenced their professional work with ethnic minority groups, including Latinos.

All research data for this study was analyzed by collecting all reflective written exercises from the participants, grouping the information and creating one document from where all data was retrieved. Then, the researcher read through all written reflection papers; in addition, segmenting the pieces of data that were considered relevant and making annotations next to the participant's responses was necessary for a clearer understanding. The next step was coding all data by themes that reflected the perceptions and ideas of the participants. A color-coding system was utilized to visually tie themes at a preliminary stage of analysis. Relevant themes that stood up from this study included the values of *familismo*, *respeto*, religion, achieving an education, and the value of hard work that leads to competences. Additional themes were related to the conflict between cultural values as experienced by graduate students and the embracing of biculturalism and professional identity.

Identifying recurring patterns of themes allowed the researcher to describe the essence of the participants' responses and ideas. Last, the researcher clustered data units by categorizing and grouping themes to facilitate the articulation of the written discussion. Two other researchers reviewed the data and independently formulated categories. All researchers reviewed the categories generated and then came to consensus on the major themes that emerged. As suggested by Lincoln & Guba (1985), systematic steps such as triangulation, were taken to ensure the study's trustworthiness in the areas of credibility, transferability, dependability and confirmability.

Limitations

This study presented some limitations. First, the study utilized a purposeful, convenience sample of graduate students who had taken a multicultural counseling course within a year of the completion of this study. The written reflection was a graded assignment, therefore, there was a possibility that participants reflected and responded in a way that was expected and acceptable for them and for the course instructor. The nature of the written reflective exercise allowed students the time to write, revise and adjust their responses according to their grade expectation for the course.

Another limitation to consider was that the participants' different acculturation and assimilation levels were not accounted for, which might contribute to differences in reported values and experiences. Nonetheless, the analyzed data revealed differences in self-reported levels of acculturation and assimilation. Some participants self-identified as immigrants and first generation college students, other students traced their Mexican-American heritage to three or four generations. This information needs to be viewed in a wider context. All of the students were successful in a graduate counseling course at a major university, which might mean that all

participants have achieved a level of acculturation, including English language acquisition, that facilitated their success in the course.

One last limitation is that there is always the possibility of researcher bias when conducting qualitative studies. This researcher self-identified as a Latino student pursuing a doctoral level of education in rehabilitation counseling. Special attention was placed to the process of bracketing (*epoche*) to assist in reducing researcher biased.

Recommendations for Counseling Education

Qualitative research, specifically this phenomenological study, was helpful in understanding the values and experiences of Latino graduate students in a multicultural counseling course. This exploration was significant in determining what aspects of multicultural counseling courses minority graduate students consider helpful, empowering, and constructive. In addition, counselor education graduate programs need to implement effective teaching strategies to provide students multicultural knowledge, competencies and skills (e.g., Ponterotto, 2013; Sue, Arredondo & McDavis, 1992; Sue & Sue, 2016).

As stated in the review of the literature, experiential learning for students can become particularly valuable in counseling education and trainig. Multicultural counselor education programs should foster and enhance the experience of their students by having them engage in meaningful hands-on experiential activities. Fawcett and Evans (2013) introduced the concepts of multicultural experiential approaches in counseling education. The authors suggested experiential activities that included students responding to scenarios, journaling, going to public places to observe non-verbal behaviors and social interactions. The focus of the field observations suggested by Fawcett and Evans (2013) was to pay particular attention to interactions among people with visible cultural differences, behavior patterns, and indications of

racial or social privilege. Latino and traditional, non-minority students can benefit from a multicultural experiential approach to learning.

Suggestions for Future Research

This qualitative study focused on the perceptions and experiences of Latino graduate students enrolled in a multicultural counseling course, and how these experiences can influenced their practice as future counselors providing services to clients from diverse background. The themes that emerged from their written reflections indicated a strong connection with their Mexican-American heritage that was reported as useful in working with similar cultural groups. Many of the participants' reflections revolved around values of family, education, hard work and religion. Additional research could focus on evaluating these values and their relationship with self-reported multicultural competencies.

The practice of multicultural counseling by this group of participants seemed to be strongly in-tune with the concept of cultural humility, which pays particular attention to "taking another person's stance" when working with them. Research by Hook et al. (2016), suggested that cultural humility is associated with lower frequency of racial micro-aggression in counseling. Counselors with a higher perception of cultural humility appear to be less likely to be racially aggressive to their clients. Cultural humility assumes that the counselor has the ability to maintain an "other-oriented" or interpersonal stance when working with ethnically diverse individuals. This study suggests that more research needs to be conducted related to the practice of cultural humility in ethnic minority graduate level counseling students.

Another area for future research consideration would be to assess the impact of intentional multicultural preparation experiences on the students' identity development and overall integration of multiculturalism in practice. Multicultural counseling training programs

typically outline a mission to develop the integration of competences, self-awareness and skills in a traditional Euro-centric model. Research studies on how these programs evaluate their mission regarding the development of multicultural competencies would be helpful to all programs who train Latino graduate students.

Conclusions

This phenomenological study overall confirmed that the emerging themes represented the overall essence of the participants' experiences and perceptions of a multicultural counseling course. These themes were related to two categories. First, values such as family ties, religion, work ethics and education emerged as playing an important role in professional identity. Second, mainly two psychological processes emerged as characteristic of the students in this study: a) the conflict experienced by students who were raised to respect traditional Latino cultural values versus the value given to individualism as a trait of mainstreamed White American values; and b) the value given to hard-work leading to accepting one's hardships, embracing individual differences, and to pre-disposing graduate students towards multicultural competencies also emerged as important.

The essence of the participants' responses in this study encompassed observations related to their cultural values and their influence on the development of professional identity, considering their cultural and ethnic background. Another major observation was related to the psychological processes that students experience in the course of developing their professional identity development and their work with ethnically diverse clients. Most importantly, the psychological processes experienced by graduate students in this study focused on the cultural clash between their Latino, specifically Mexican-American upbringing, and their White-American mainstream counseling training. For example, students could experience a conflict

between following the wisdom and advice from parents, grandparents and teachers, versus listening to their own sense of self-determination and following their own path towards an individualized professional identity achievement.

It is important to note how the experience of a multicultural counseling course influenced the counseling graduate students who are developing a professional identity. Pedagogically, the experience in the course facilitated students' reflection and understanding on how their upbringing and the values instilled in them through family and culture helped in forming their identity. In addition, this experience appeared to widen their perspective on how this reflection might facilitate the work they do with other ethnically diverse individuals during their counseling practice.

Another implication relates to the influence of euro-centric versus traditional Latino cultural values in the practice of counseling. The field of counseling, the student population, and the service recipients continues to diversify. Therefore, programs that prepare graduate students to be counselors, counselor educators, or service providers should focus their efforts in affording the graduate students authentic opportunities for self-exploration with the goal of enhancing multicultural professional competencies and cultural humility. Multicultural counseling courses provide this opportunity for all students. However, Latino students can specifically benefit from courses that address their specific needs.

The findings of this qualitative study contributed to the literature regarding multicultural counseling education of ethnic minority students. It shared the perceptions and experiences of Latino students who completed a multicultural counseling course in a predominantly Hispanic serving institution. This study offered a deeper understanding of their lived experiences and its influence in the development of their multicultural competencies.

The stories and journeys of these Latino students, their struggles and their successes, provided a glimpse into their identity development process. They also shed light into their assets and strengths when working with clients from their same cultural group, and the relationship between their personal experiences and their perceived multicultural competency. This study also pointed in the direction of the importance of researching and developing cultural humility, and the graduate students expressed willingness and sense of competency to work with ethnically and culturally diverse clients. Addressing graduate counseling students' needs in a way that is culturally sensitive and appropriate should be a priority for counseling education programs in predominantly Hispanic institutions.

REFERENCES

- Aguirre, C., Bermudez, J. M., Cardona, J. R. P., Zamora, J. A., & Reyes, N. A. (2005). The process of integrating language, context, and meaning: The voices of bilingual and bicultural therapists. In M. Rastogi & E. Wieling (Eds.), *Voices of color: First person accounts of ethnic minority therapists* (pp. 13-22). Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications.
- American Counseling Association. (2014). ACA Code of Ethics. Alexandria, VA: Author.
- Anuar, A. A., & Mohd Jaladin, R. A. (2016). Development and evaluation of a multicultural counseling competencies (MCC) training module for trainee counselors. *Journal of Asia Pacific Counseling*, 6 (1). 41-50.
- Atkinson, D.R., Morton, G. & Sue, D.W. (Eds.). (1998). *Counseling American minorities* (5th ed.). New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Auxier, C. R., Hughes, F. R., & Kline, W. B. (2003). Identity development in counselors-intraining. *Counselor Education and Supervision*, 43, 25–38. doi:10.1002/j1556-6978.2003.tb01827.x
- Belur, V. K., (2010). A phenomenological investigation into the experience of having an Asian identity during U.S. counseling psychology professional-training (Doctoral Dissertation). Retrieved from https://search.proquest.com/docview/854057345/fulltextPDF/5ADB2DDABF8E45D6PQ /1?accountid=7119
- Bernard, J. M. (1994). Multicultural supervision. A reaction to Leong and Wagner, Cook, Priest, and Fukuyama. *Counselor Education & Supervision*, 34, 159-172.
- Bitar, G.W., Kimball, T. Bermudez, J.M., Drew, C. (2014). Therapist self-disclosure and culturally competent care with Mexican-American court mandated clients: A phenomenological study. *Contemporary Family Therapy*, 36, 417-425
- Brown, S. L. (2004). Ethnic minority graduate students: Perceptions and experiences in a multicultural counseling course. (Doctoral Dissertation). Retrieved from https://search.proquest.com/docview/305107431/fulltextPDF/29ADE638FCEB4EDEPQ/ 1?accountid=7119

- Brue, J. S. (2013). Master's-level students' integration of faith and professional counselor identity. (Doctoral Dissertation). Retrieved from <u>https://search.proquest.com/docview/1289147934/5A5561DBBAA94193PQ/1?accountid</u> =7119
- Boston, C. G. (2005). Life story of an art therapist of color. *Art Therapy: Journal of the American Art Therapy Association*, 22, 189-192.
- Castillo, L. G., Conoley, C. W., Brossart, D.F. (2004). Acculturation, white marginalization, and family support as predictors of perceived distress in Mexican American female college students. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 51(2), 151-157.
- Chae, M. H., Foley, P. F., & Chae, S. Y. (2006). Multicultural competence and training: An ethical responsibility. *Counseling and Clinical Psychology Journal*, 3(2), 71-77.
- Chamorro, R. (2004). Mentoring the parentified child: The professional development of the Latina psychologist. *Journal of Hispanic Higher Education*, *3*, 64-72.
- Chao Chu-Lien, R., Wei, M., Good, G.E., Flores, L.Y. (2011). Race/ethnicity, colorblind, racial attitudes, and multicultural counseling competence: The moderating effects of multicultural counseling training. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 58 (1), 72-82
- Chwalisz, K., Shah, S.H., Hand, K.M. (2008). Facilitating rigorous qualitative research in rehabilitation psychology. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, 53(3), 387-399.
- Colby, S. L. & Ortman, J. M. (2014). Projections of the Size and Composition of the U.S. Population: 2014 to 2060, Current Population Reports, P25-1143, U.S. Census Bureau, Washington, DC, 2014.
- Coleman, M. N. (2006). Critical incidents in multicultural training: An examination of student experiences. *Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development*, 34(3), 168-182.
- Comas-Diaz, L. (2017). Crossing Borders: Multicultural counseling with Puerto Rican migrant women. *Multicultural Counseling and Development*. 45. 95-110.
- Commission on Rehabilitation Counselor Certification. (2017). Code of professional ethics for rehabilitation counselors. Schaumburg, IL: Author.
- Counsel for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Educational Programs [CACREP] (2016). 2016 standards for accreditation. Alexandria, VA: Author.
- Creswell, J. W. (2007). *Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Creswell, J. W. (2013). *Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Dickenson, G. L., Argus-Calvo, B., Garcia-Tafoya, N. (2010). Multicultural counselor training experiences: Training effects and perceptions of training among a sample of predominately Hispanic students. *Counselor Education and Supervision*, 49, 247-265.
- Enns, C. Z., Sinacore, A.L., Ancis, J.R., Phillips, J. (2004). Toward integrating feminist and multicultural pedagogies. *Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development*, 32, 414-427.
- Falicov, C. J. (1998). *Latino Families in Therapy: A Guide to Multicultural Practice* (1st ed.). New York: Guilford Press.
- Faubert, M., & Locke, D. C. (2003). Cultural considerations in counselor training and supervision. In G. Roysircar, D. S. Sandhu, & V. E. Bibbins, Sr. (Eds.), *Multicultural competencies: A Guidebook of Practices* (pp. 51-66). Alexandria, VA: AMCD.
- Fawcett, M. L., Briggs, C. A., Maycock, G., & Stine, E. (2010). Multicultural counseling competency development with a Guatemala travel study. *Journal for International Counselor Education*, 2, 1-18. Retrieved from <u>http://digitalcommons.library.unlv.edu/jice</u>
- Fawcett, M. L., & Evans, K. (2012). *Experiential Approach for Developing Multicultural Counseling Competence*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Gary, J. M., Kling, B. & Dodd, B. N. (2004). A program for counseling and campus support services for African American and Latino adult learners. *Journal of College Counseling*, 7, 18-23.
- Gay, G. (2004). Navigating marginality en route to the professoriate: Graduate students of color learning and living in academia. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education*, 17, 265-288.
- Guiffrida, D. (2005). To break away or strengthen ties to home: A complex issue for African American college students attending a predominantly white institution. *Equity and Excellence in Education*, 38(1), 49-60. DOI: 10.1080/10665680590907864
- Haley, M., Marin, M.R., Gelgand, J.C. (2015). Language anxiety and counseling selfefficacy *Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development*, 43. 162-172.
- Hollis, J. W. (1997). *Counselor Preparation, 1996-98: Programs, Faculty, Trends*. Taylor & Francis: Washington, DC.
- Hook, J. N., Farell, J. E., Davis, D. E., DeBlaere, C., Van Tongeren, D. R., Utsey, S. O.

(2016). Cultural humility and racial micro aggressions in counseling. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 63(3), 269-277

- Hook, J. N., Watkins, C. E., Davis, D. E., Owen, J., Van Tongeren, D. R, & Ramos, M. J. (2016). Cultural humility in psychotherapy supervision. *American Journal of Psychotherapy*, 70(2). 149-166.
- Hutnik, N., (2005). Toward holistic, compassionate, professional care: Using a cultural lens to examine the practice of contemporary psychotherapy in the west. *Contemporary Family Therapy*, 3, 383-402.
- Jackson, H. L. (1995). Treatment considerations when the therapist is the minority in the patient-therapist dyad. In J. Adleman, & G. M. Enguidanos (Eds.), *Racism in the lives of women: Testimony, theory, and guides to antiracist practice,* (pp. 29-237). New York: Haworth Press.
- Johnson, J. M. (2012). Counselor education students' ethnic identity and social-cognitive development: Effects of a multicultural self-awareness group experience. (Dissertation). Retrieved from http://stars.library.ucf.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=3142&context=etd
- Kagnici, D. Y., (2014). Reflections of a multicultural counseling course: A qualitative study with counseling students and counselors. *Educational Sciences: Theory & Practice*, 14(1), 53-62.
- Kerl, S. B., (2002). Using narrative approaches to teach multicultural counseling. Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development, 30(2), 135-143.
- Kissil, K., Davey, M., & Davey, A. (2015). Foreign-born therapists: How acculturation and supervisors' multicultural competence are associated with clinical selfefficacy. *Multicultural Counseling and Development*, 43, 38-57
- Laverty, S. M. (2003). Hermeneutic phenomenology and phenomenology: A comparison of historical and methodological considerations. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 2(3). Article 3. Retrieved 12/04 from http://www.ualberta.ca/~ijqm/backissues/2 3final/html/laverty.html
- Lee, C. C. (2008). Elements of culturally competent counseling. ACA Professional Counseling Digest, 24.
- Levitt, H.M. (2015). Qualitative psychotherapy research: The journey so far and future directions. *Psychotherapy*, 52(1), 31-37.

Lincoln, Y. S. & Guba, E. G. (1985). Naturalistic Inquiry. Newbury Park: Sage Publications.

- Malott, K. M., & Paone, T. R. (2013). Mexican-origin adolescents' exploration of a group experience. *Journal of Creativity in Mental Health*. 8, 204–218. DOI: 10.1080/15401383.2013.821913
- Marsella, A. J., & Pedersen, P. (2004). Internationalizing the counseling psychology curriculum: Toward new values, competencies, and directions. *Counselling Psychology Quarterly*, 17, 413–423. doi: 10.1080.09515070412331331246
- Matteliano, M. A., & Stone, J. H. (2014). Cultural competence education in university rehabilitation programs. *Journal of Cultural Diversity* 21(3), 112-118.
- McCreary, M. L., & Walker, T. D. (2001). Teaching multicultural counseling pre-practicum. *Teaching of Psychology*, 28(3), 195-198.
- McNeill, B. W., Horn, K. L., & Perez, J. A. (1995). The training and supervisory needs of racial and ethnic minority students. *Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development*, 23, 246-258.
- Padilla-Díaz, M. (2015). Phenomenology in educational qualitative research: Philosophy as science or philosophical science? *International Journal of Educational Excellence*, 1(2), 101-110.
- Quinlan, N. P. (2009). A phenomenological case study of the multicultural counseling experience of students and faculty in relation to their perceptions of their multicultural competency and CACREP standards (Doctoral Dissertation). Retrieved from https://search.proquest.com/docview/305068250/previewPDF/1426FD25808347C8PQ/7? accountid=7119
- Rastogi, M., & Wieling, E. (Eds.). (2005). Voices of color: First-person accounts of ethnic minority therapists. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Reid, L. M., & Dixon, A. L. (2012). The counseling supervision needs of international students in U.S. institutions of higher education: A culturally-sensitive supervision model for counselor educators. *Journal for International Counselor Education*, 4, 29-41. Retrieved from http://digitalcommons.library.unlv.edu/jice
- Reynolds, A.L. (2011). Understanding the perceptions and experiences of faculty who teach multicultural counseling courses: An exploratory study. *Training and Education in Professional Psychology*, 5(3), 167-174
- Rogers, M. R. (2006). Exemplary multicultural training in school psychology programs. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 12(1), 115-133.
- Sabnani, H. B., Ponterotto, J. G., & Borodovsky, L. G. (1991). White racial identity development and cross-cultural counselor training: A stage model. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 19(1), 76-102. DOI: 10.1177/0011000091191007

- Sadeghi, M., Fischer, J. M., & House, S. G. (2003). Ethical dilemmas in multicultural counseling. *Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development*, 31, 179-191.
- Seward, D. X., (2009). Understanding students of color in multicultural counselor training courses: A qualitative investigation of student perspectives (Doctoral Dissertation). Retrieved from https://search.proquest.com/docview/304991098/fulltextPDF/C110DC40F6D44C93PQ/1 ?accountid=7119
- Sharma, M. (2005). Emerging identity: An Asian Indian female psychologist's perspective. In M. Rastogi & E. Wieling (Eds.), Voices of color: First person accounts of ethnic minority therapists (pp. 13-22). Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications.
- Sheu, H-B. & Sedlacek, W. E. (2009). Cross-cultural issues in counseling research. In C.C. Lee, D. A. Burnhill, A.L. Butler, C. P. Hipolito-Delgado, M. Humphrey, O. Muñoz, and H. Shin (Eds.). *The elements of culture in counseling*, (pp. 226-241). Columbus, OH: Pearson.
- Silverman, D. (2005). Doing Qualitative Research (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications.
- Skovholt, T. M. & Ronnestad, M. H. (1992). Themes in therapist and counselor development. *Journal of Counseling & Development*. 70(4), 505-515.
- Snowden, L. R., & Yamada, A. M. (2005). Cultural differences in access to care. *Annual Review* of Clinical Psychology. 1, 143-166.
- Sue, D. W. (1981). *Counseling the culturally different: Theory and practice*. New York: John Wiley.
- Sue, D. W., Arredondo, P., & McDavis, R. J. (1992). Multicultural competencies/standards: A pressing need. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 70, 477-486.
- Sue, D. W., & Sue, D. (2016). *Counseling the culturally diverse: Theory and practice* (7th ed.). New York: John Wiley.
- Sue, D. W., & Sue, D. (2008). *Counseling the culturally diverse: Theory and practice* (5th ed.). New York: John Wiley.
- Sue, D. W., & Sue, D. (2003). *Counseling the culturally diverse: Theory and practice* (4th ed.). New York: John Wiley.
- Suzuki, L. A., & Ponterotto, J. G. (2008). Multicultural assessment: Trends and future directions. In L. A. Suzuki, & J. G. Ponterroto (Eds.), *Handbook of multicultural* assessment: Clinical, psychological, and educational applications (pp. 666-671).

San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.

- Toporek, R. L., Ortega-Villalobos, L., & Pope-Davis, D. B. (2004). Critical incidents in multicultural supervision: Exploring supervisees' and supervisors' experiences. *Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development*. 32(2), 66-83.
- Thorn, A.R., Contreras, S. (2005) Counseling Latino immigrants in middle school. *Professional School Counseling*, 9(2), 167-170.
- Tseng, W. S. (2004). Culture and psychotherapy: Asian perspectives. *Journal of Mental Health*, 13, 151-161.
- U.S. Census Bureau. (2011). *Language Use in the United States*. Retrieved from http://www.census.gov/2010census
- U.S. Census Bureau. (2014). *State & county quick facts: Hidalgo County. TX.* Retrieved from http://quickfacts.census.gov
- Vasquez, M. J. T., & McKinley, D. L. (1982). Supervision: A conceptual model reactions and an extension. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 10, 59-63.
- Villalba, J., Akos, P., Keeter, K., & Ames, A. (2007). Promoting Latino students development through the ASCA National Model. *Professional School Counseling*, 10, 464-474.
- Villegas-Gold, R., Chol Yoo, H. (2014). Coping with discrimination among Mexican American college students. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 61(3), 404-413.
- Waters, M.D. (2000). Immigration, intermarriage, and the challenges of measuring racial/ethnic identities. *American Journal of Public Health*, 90, 1735-1737.
- Wieling, E., & Rastogi, M. (2003). Voices of marriage and family therapists of color: An exploratory survey. *Journal of Feminist Family Therapy*, 15, 1-20.
- Wertz, F.J. (2005). Phenomenological research methods for counseling psychology. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 52(2), 167-177.
- Yin-Lee, D. (2002). The influence of acculturation and racial identity upon Asian Americans' attitudes toward seeking psychological help. Unpublished Dissertation.
- Zane, N., Sue, S., Chang, J., Huang, L., Lowe, S., Srinivasan, S., ... Lee, E. (2005). Beyond ethnic match: Effects of client-therapist cognitive match in problem perception, coping orientation, and therapy goals on treatment outcomes. *Journal of Community Psychology*, 33(5), 569-585.

BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH

Leila Flores-Torres obtained a degree in psychology in 1993 from Universidad Autónoma de Nuevo León (UANL) in Monterrey, México, before immigrating to the United States of America and continuing her education. She became certified in the state of Texas as a bilingual teacher in 1999, and earned a Master's degree in School Psychology from The University of Texas – Pan American in 2008. She completed her Philosophy Doctor (Ph.D.) degree in Rehabilitation Counseling in May, 2018 from The University of Texas Rio Grande Valley. Leila has worked in the fields of education and disabilities in various capacities. She has been a teacher, a licensed specialist in school psychology (LSSP) in Texas, a psychologist (in México) a special education administrator and consultant in K-12, a clinician, and a higher education and disability professional.

Leila has also provided mental health counseling to a variety of culturally diverse clients. Leila has conducted outreach, research, and health education with underserved communities. Leila currently works in the field of higher education and disability, and is a part-time lecturer with the School of Rehabilitation in a Hispanic Serving Institution (HSI). She has co-authored several research publications related to children's psychological needs, culturally sensitive interventions in working with diverse populations, and attitudes towards people with disabilities. She has presented her work nationally and internationally, in the United States, Mexico, India and Japan. Leila has lived and worked in Texas since 1994. Her permanent address is 4316 Martinez Ave., Donna, TX, 78537.